

From the castle of Ralf, Sire de Tirel near Paris France; to England; to Ireland; to the USA; and beyond--these are some of the Terrell Trails upon the sands of time.

Variations include: Taral, Taral, Taral, Tarel, Taril, Taril, Tarral, Tarral, Tarrall, Tarrell, Tarrill, Teral, Teral, Teril, Terral, Terral, Terrald, Terral, Terel, Terel, Terrel, Terrel, Terrel, Terril, Terril, Theral, Theral, Therel, Therel, Therell, Theril, Theril, Thiral, Thiral, Thiral, Thiril, Thirrel, Thirril, Thorvil, Thurvil, Tiral, Tirel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirrel, Tirril, Turral, Turrel, Turrel, Turrel, Tyrrel, Tyrrel, Tyrrel, Tyrrel, Tyrrel, Tyrril, etc.

### **SUMMER 2004**

#### **ISSN 0884-2108**

## 128 20<sup>th</sup> Ave NW Vol. XX Cairo Georgia 39827-1017 http://www.CairoNet.com/TERRELL/INDEX.HTM No. 2

# IN THIS ISSUE

ALBANY COUNTY [NY] IMMIGRANTS1774
CALENDAR 1774
DESCENDANTS OF CHARLES R. TERRELL 1790
DESCENDANTS OF JOHN WATERS 1784
Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" HILL Terrell 1798
JOEL WINGFIELD TERRELL 1782
NEWSMAKERS
QUERIES
RICHARD GRAY TERRELL 1796
TERRELL REV SOLDIERS
ON GA ARCHIVE LIST
TERRELL/RICHARDSON/WYNN LINE 1775
T*R*Ls IN TEXAS PROBATE RECORDS1801

Dan,

Going through the Spring 2004 "Terrell Trails" and examining the "James Terrell Descendants" at **pp. 1765-1767**. The author, **Latrelle Marie Monk Griffin** lists two of James' children as **Philemon** and **Richmond**. This is very, very, very unlikely. James' will was written in 1766 in Caroline Co, Va. At that time both Philemon and his brother Richmond were living, yet James' makes no mention of them in his will.

If the father of Philemon and Richmond Terrell was "James Terrell," it had to be a different James Terrell than this one.

Don C. Terrill

# HAVE A SAFE AND HAPPY SUMMER!

PUBLISHER'S STATEMENT	-
-----------------------	---

TERRELL TRAILS is published quarterly by the TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC. © 2002 by TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, INC Reproduction in part is permitted if credit is given and the address at right accompanies the reprint.

### SUBSCRIPTION RATES PER YEAR

Society Membership (includes TRAILS)	\$15.00
Lifetime Membership (includes	
TRAILS)	\$150.00
Extra Charges	
Outside USA	\$5.00
Air Mail	\$5.00
Back Issue/sample copy	\$5.00

# RATES SUBJECT TO CHANGE WITHOUT NOTICE

# **CALENDAR**

Upcoming Reunions & Family Events Send US Yours Today!

## **TERRELL REUNION**

By Kaite Carolyn Dyess Bales:

The 2004 Terrell Reunion is the 2nd Saturday in October...which is: October 9, 2004. It's at Laura Hill in Leesville, Vernon Parish, Louisiana. Please put it in your calendars. This is mainly attended by descendants of **William Sylvester TERRELL** but all other lines are welcomed.

# ALBANY COUNTY [NY] IMMIGRANTS

By Dan Brinson from:

http://www.albanycounty.com/departments/recor ds/online/Naturalizations/achor\_search.asp Address if more info is desired: Albany County Hall of Records Mary Wallen, Executive Director 95 Tivoli Street, Albany, New York 12207 (518) 436-3663

# SOCIETY OFFICERS

Mr. Don C. TERRILL	President
Mr. John Cramer	Vice-President
	Vice-President
Miss P. J. Achramowicz.	Vice-President
Dan Brinson	Secretary/Editor
Mr. Terrell Marshall III	Treasurer
LENDING LIBRARY orders and all corres	pondence to:
TERRELL SOCIETY OF AMERICA, I Dan Brinson 128 20th Ave NW Cairo, GA 31728-1017	NC
INTERNET E-MAIL:	
terrell@mail.CairoNet.com	
FORMAT: Last Name, First Name	: Nation of
Origin; Residence in the U.S.; Date:	
ber; Book; Page	
TURRELL, John; N/A; N/A; ; N/A	A; 7; 410
TYRRELL, George; Ireland; Alba	
N/A; 23; N/A	
TYRRELL, John; N/A; N/A; ; N/A	A; 18; 332
TYRRELL. John; Ireland; Cohoes	
N/A; 22; N/A	
TYRRELL, Nicholas; N/A; N/A; ;	N/A; 5; 68
TYRRELL, Thomas; Ireland; Wat	
10/26/1872; N/A; 22; N/A	,
TYRRELL, Walter; Ireland; Alban	ny; 10/21/1872;
N/A; 22; N/A	
TYRELL, Ashley Bancroft; Jamai	ca; Guilderland;
8/19/1987; 25468	
TYRELL, Carmen Icilda; Jamaica	a; Albany;
1/14/1986; 25320	•
TYRELL, Hilda Violet; Britain; W	/atervliet;
6/18/1948; 13848	
TYRELL, John; N/A; N/A; ; N/A	N/A; 278
TYRELL, Wm.; Ireland; Albany; 1	
22; N/A	

# TERRELL/RICHARDSON/WYNN LINE

My husband's name is Bruce & he connects to the Terrells through his maternal WYNNE/WYNN line. His maternal GGGgrandmother is Mary T RICH-ARDSON (21 Jun 1798 Georgia - 19 Apr 1845 Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; buried New Salem Cemetery, Richland Parish, LA) who married Richmond Williamson WYNN (22 Sep 1789 Greensville Co, VA - 9 August 1858 Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; buried New Salem Cemetery, Richland Parish, LA). Richmond's parents were Green WYNNE and Hannah TYUS who married 23 Dec 1785 in Greensville Co, VA. I have dates & children on them & can send you that information. Both Green & Hannah died in Jones Co, GA; Richmond & Mary married there 26 March 1816. I have copies of both marriage licenses.

Mary T. RICHARDSON was the daughter of Joel RICHARDSON (son of Mary TERRELL & Isham RICHARDSON) & Phoebe LANGDON.

I found some interesting information on the RICH-ARDSON family last year in Early Records of Georgia - Wilkes County Abstracted & compiled by **Grace Gillam Davidson** (Mrs. **John Lee**).

Joel died before his father, Isham: Page 139: Wilkes County, Georgia - Minutes of Inferior Court 1799-1801

Page 75 - Feb 24, 1801. **Benjamin** and **Mary RICHARDSON**, orphans of **Joel RICHARDSON**, dec'd. **Thomas TERRELL** appointed guardian [My Note: Based on this information, Joel died abt 24 Feb 1801. It makes sense that they would have wasted no time appointing a guardian for Mary (b 21 Jun 1798) and her younger brother, Benjamin (born bet Mar 1799 (9 mos after Mary) and Feb 1801 (time guardian was appointed).]

**Thomas TERRELL** was appointed administrator of **Joel RICHARDSON's** estate. **Phoebe** (Joel's widow) remarried **Pearce A LEWIS** sometime after 1801.

Joel's sister, Elizabeth RICHARDSON Branham, was appointed administrator of her husband, Spencer BRANHAM's, estate 11 Jun 1808.

After father Isham's death, things got very interesting. At some point Thomas TERRELL was replaced as guardian of Benjamin RICHARDSON by **Richard WYNNE** and **Pierce A LEWIS** (brother-in-law & step-father of Benjamin) and they filed suit against Benjamin's aunt, Elizabeth RICHARDSON Branham, over Grandpa Isham's will: Page 134 of Early Records of GA:

Page 158 - **Richard WYNNE** and **Pierce A. LEW-IS** [my note: brother-in-law & step-father respectively of Benjamin], guardians of Benjamin RICHARD-SON, vs. Elizabeth Branham, applicant for probate of Isham RICHARDSON's will. Admitted to record. You see, **Isham RICHARDSON's** will (from Will Book 1818-19) said that the land he lived on would go to his daughter Elizabeth for widowhood, then to her nephew **Benjamin** (son of Joel), and if Benjamin died without heirs to Elizabeth's son **Isham BRAN-HAM** (I wasn't aware of Joel Branham). Isham's will was signed 3 Mar 1810 and probated 4 Jun 1816 (long period before probate but most likely reason will be found below). **John RICE, Garland RICE & Peter TERRELLS** were testators.

The last I've found was found on page 279 of Early Records of GA: "RICHARDSON, Isham, dec'd. Richmond WYNNE, Pierce A LEWIS, gdn of Benj. RICHARDSON, Elizabeth and Isham Branham applicants for proof of Isham RICHARDSON's will. Interrogatories to Thos TERRELL who lives out of the county [my note: uncle & original guardian of Mary T & Benjamin]: Do you know the parties in this case? Do you know anything relating to the last will of Isham RICHARDSON? Have you heard Mrs. Elizabeth Branham the applicant acknowledge she procured the making of the will by undue influence? Alex. POPE atty for the caveators, John BURCH atty for the applicants waives the usual ten days and asks that the case be called at once. Dec 26, 1810."

I'm writing to Wilkes Co to see what they can give me on this matter.

At any rate, and to throw more at you (sorry guys), **Phoebe Langdon RICHARDSON** & **Pearce A LEWIS** had children and one of the daughters married a sister of **Richmond Williamson WYNN** (who married **Mary T RICHARDSON**). So we've got 1/2 sisters marrying brothers.

Anyhow, here's information on the descendants of Mary T RICHARDSON & Richmond Williamson WYNN. If you'd like more on Richmond's siblings or the children of Pearce A LEWIS & Phoebe LANGDON Richardson let me know. This will take you down to Bruce's grandparents Lisa Franklin; Rosepine, LA; **phoenix@wnonline.net** 

# DESCENDANTS OF MARY T. RICHARDSON, Granddaughter of Mary TERRELL & Isham RICHARDSON

*Editor's Note:* Mary "Molly" TERRELL, above, was the daughter of Joel TERRELL and Sarah OXFORD. *Terrell Genealogy*, Dicken, p. 81, 155,156.

Dicken gives 2 children for Mary TERRELL & Isham RICHARDSON:

1. Joel RICHARDSON b. VA d. Wilkes Co. GA 1798; wife seems to have been Phoebe \_\_\_\_; two children, Benjamin & Mary RICHARDSON. Thomas TERRELL appointed their guardian and was administrator of Joel RICHARDSON'S estate 8 Jan 1799. Dicken does publish any further information on his descendants. We will welcome all you will share. We are trying to complete the entire picture.

2. Elizabeth Clark RICHARDSON m. Spencer J. BRANHAM who was b. Goochland Co. VA, d. Wilkes Co. GA 1803. After his death, Elizabeth lived with her father until he died. Two children are listed:

(2a) Isham **BRANHAM** (no further info)

- (2b) Dr Joel **BRANHAM** who lived at Eatonton GA, wife **Emily COOPER**; children:
  - (2b1) Dr. Isham Richardson BRANHAM m. Julia Maria IVERSON, had son Alfred Iverson BRANHAM.
  - (2b2) Judge Joel BRANHAM a fine character and able lawyer, b. 183 Eatonton d. 1922. He m. 1861 Georgia C. CUYLER who d. 1889. Two daughters:
    - (2b2a) Jessica BRANHAM m. Mr. AP-PLETON of NY Publishing Co.
    - (2b2b) **Corinne BRANHAM** m. Mr. **PENISTON**. She d. leaving one son.
      - (2b2b1) Joel Branham PENISTON lived Rome, GA with his grandfather BRANHAM; m. Mayme LIL-YARD of Des Moines IA, lives [pre 1953] Beverly Hills CA connected with Aetna Life Ins Co. No child listed for them.

The **WYNN** descendants were not included in Dicken. These are new to us. *DFB* 

## Generation No. 1

1. Mary T.<sup>3</sup> RICHARDSON (Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 June 1798 in Georgia, and died 19 April 1845 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA. Death at Age: 46. Burial: 20 April 1845, New Salem Cemetery, Richland Parish, LA. She married **Richmond Williamson WYNN** 26 March 1816 in Jones Co, GA, son of **Green WYNNE** and **Hannah TYUS**. He was born 22 September 1789 in Greensville Co, VA, and died 09 August 1858 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; Burial: 09 August 1858, New Salem Cemetery, Richland Parish, LA

Census: 1840, Monroe Co, GA Dist 595 Richmond Williamson WYNN 51, Mary T RICHARDSON 42, Joel RICHARDSON 22, Sarah Jane 20, Columbus Green 19, Pearce Lewis 17, Felix 15, William T 13, Richmond Williamson Jr. 10/11, Sarah Jane 20, James Phillip 8, 1Male & Robert Augustus 4

Children of Mary RICHARDSON and Richmond WYNN are:

2. i. Joel Richardson<sup>4</sup> WYNN, b. 03 August 1818, Georgia; d. 03 December 1878, Wynn Island, Start, Richland Parish, LA.3. ii. Sarah Jane WYNN, b. 20 May 1820, Georgia.4. iii. Columbus Green WYNN, b. 21 October 1821, Georgia; d. 09 June 1891.5. iv. Pearce Lewis WYNN, b. 01 September 1823, Georgia.v. Felix WYNN, b. 18 May 1825; d. 03 June 1869; m. Cynthia Ann ?; b. 1837. mCensus: 29 August 1860, 631/649 Morehouse Parish, LA Felix Winn 30 (Felix WYNN), wife C.A. 23 (Cynthia Ann --). In next 8-9 houses are WYNN siblings & relatives.vi. William T. WYNN, b. 13 March 1827, Georgia.vii. Richmond Williamson WYNN, Jr., b. 04 March 1829; d. 14 February 1863.6. viii. Margaret Elizabeth (Maggie) WYNN, b. 09 September 1830, Georgia; d. 03 April 1860, Natchitoches, Natchitoches Parish, LA.7. ix. James Phillip WYNN, b. 02 January 1832, Georgia; d. September 1883, Louisiana.8. x. Robert Augustus WYNN, b. 31 August 1836; d. Unknown, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA.

## Generation No. 2

2. **Joel Richardson<sup>4</sup> WYNN** (Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 03 August 1818 in Georgia, and died 03 December 1878 in WYNN Island, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Cause of Death: Pneumonia. Burial: 04 December 1878, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Namesake: His deceased maternal grandfather, Joel RICHARD-SON, He married **Malinda K. JUSTICE**, daughter of **Archibald JUSTICE** and **Elizabeth WILDER**. She was born 1840 in Barbour County, Alabama. Burial: Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LACensus: 29 August 1860, 630/648 Morehouse Parish, LA J R Winn 42 (Joel RICHARDSON WYNN), wife Malinda K (nee JUSTICE) 20, daughter M. E. 1, and Joel's brother, Wm T, 27 (William T WYNN). In surrounding 8-9 houses are WYNN siblings & relatives

- Children of Joel WYNN and Malinda JUSTICE are:i. M. E.<sup>5</sup> WYNN, b. 1859, Louisiana.ii.
  Jackson WYNN, b. 1862. Burial: Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA Census: 14 June 1870, Richland Parish, Ward 3 pg 3, at Girard LA Twin of Robert E. Lee WYNN
- iii. Robert E. Lee WYNN, b. 1862, WYNN Island, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 21 April 1925, Start, Richland Parish, LA.
   iv. Katie WYNN, b. 1866, Start, Richland Parish, LA.
- 10. v. **Maggie WYNN**, b. 1869, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 1936, Collingston, Morehouse Parish, LA.

3. **Sarah Jane<sup>4</sup> WYNN** (Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 May 1820 in Georgia. She married **James M. SIMS**. He was born 1817 in Georgia. Migration: Bet. 1842 - 1847, Georgia to Louisiana

Note: I think I've found more children for these two on the Bienville Parish census. I've put it down on an enumeration sheet but not yet entered it into my FTM program - pending.

- Children of Sarah WYNN and James SIMS are:
- i. William<sup>5</sup> SIMS, b. 1842, Georgia.
- ii. Mary E. SIMS, b. 1848, Louisiana.

4. Columbus Green<sup>4</sup> WYNN (Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 21 October 1821 in Georgia, and died 09 June 1891. He married (1) Mary M. SCARBOROUGH, daughter of Irwin SCARBOROUGH and Frances CANNON. She was born 21 February 1833 in Mississippi, and died 03 August 1868. He married (2) Martha A. J. **BRITT** Abt. 1869. She was born 1840 in Georgia, and died 25 January 1881.

Military service: 1865, 1865 Sgt. Co D 2nd Battalion LA Heavy Artillery

Census: 22 September 1850, 132/135 Jackson Parish, LA Irvin Scarbourgh 49, wife Frances (CANNON) 46, children James 21, Mary M 17, Eliza J 13, Emily C 11, Irvin A 9, Jesee F 7, John B 3, married son George 18 & daughter-in-law Martha (RUTLAND) 23

Children of Columbus WYNN and Mary SCAR-BOROUGH are:

11. i. Frances Josephine<sup>5</sup> WYNN, b. 23 September 1851, Louisiana; d. Unknown.
ii. Pierce L. WYNN, b. 14 September 1853, Louisiana; d. Unknown; m. Martha A. GOODWIN, 19 December 1880, Monroe, Ouachita Parish, LA; b. Unknown; d. Unknown. Census: 29 August 1860, 629/647 Morehouse Parish, LA C G Winn 38 (Columbus Green WYNN), wife Mary (Scarborough) 25, children Frances 9, Pearce 7, Polk 5, Willie 2. The next 8 houses contain WYNN siblings & relatives

iii. **James K. Polk WYNN**, b. 05 August 1855, Louisiana; d. 06 May 1889.

iv. **Willie WYNN**, b. 1857.

v. **Williamson WYNN**, b. 03 March 1859, Louisiana; d. 21 February 1877.

- 12. vi. **Jacob WYNN**, b. 11 January 1861, Louisiana; d. Unknown.
- Children of Columbus WYNN and Martha BRITT are: vii. **Joshua<sup>5</sup> WYNN**, b. 24 October 1870; d.

1930; m. Mattie Halley LUCAS.

13. viii. Susanna Birdena (Anna) WYNN, b.
20 June 1873; d. 02 January 1933.
ix. Richmond WYNN, b. 05 January 1881;
d. 21 August 1881.

5. **Pearce Lewis<sup>4</sup> WYNN** (Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 01 September 1823 in Georgia. He married **Elizabeth A. MC CLEN-DON** 21 March 1844 in Monroe Co, GA. She was born 1827 in Georgia. Census: 1840, Monroe Co, GA Dist 595 Richmond Williamson WYNN 51, Mary T RICHARDSON 42, Joel RICHARDSON 22, Sarah Jane 20, Columbus Green 19, Pearce Lewis 17, Felix 15, William T 13, Richmond Williamson Jr 10/11, Sarah Jane 20, James Phillip 8, 1Male & Robert Augustus 4

Census: 10 October 1850, 135/140 Ouachita Parish, LA Ward No 8 Unknown Townships Richmond W WYNN 21 and siblings Pierce L WYNN 26, Elizabeth 23 (Elizabeth McClendon wife of Pearce) & James M (sic; s/b P) WYNN 18

Children of Pearce WYNN and Elizabeth MC CLENDON are:

i. William<sup>5</sup> WYNN, b. 1852, Louisiana. Census: 29 August 1860, 634/652 Morehouse Parish, LA P.L. Winn 36 (Pearce Lewis WYNN), wife E.A. 33 (Elizabeth A McClendon), children Wm 8 (William), Martha 5; Pearce's sibling Robt A Winn 24 (Robert Augustus WYNN). Next 8-9 houses are WYNN siblings & relatives.

ii. Martha WYNN, b. 1855, Louisiana.

6. **Margaret Elizabeth (Maggie)<sup>4</sup> WYNN** (Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 09 September 1830 in Georgia, and died 03 April 1860 in Natchitoches, Natchitoches Parish, LA (Marriage Book A Page 356, Monroe, Ouachita Parish, LA). Burial: Abt. 05 April 1860, Old Bethel Cemetery, Hagewood (W of Natchitoches), Natchitoches Parish, LA (Hwy 6 W to PR 556 then 2 mi to PR 553 to cem)

She married **Josiah F. SCARBOROUGH** 08 November 1849 in Monroe, Ouachita Parish, LA, son of **Irwin SCARBOROUGH** and **Frances CAN-NON**. He was born Bet. 1825 - 1828 in Mississippi. Census: 23 September 1850, 141/145 Jackson Parish, LA J. F. Scarbourgh (Josiah F) 25, wife Margaret E 18 (Margaret Elizabeth (Maggie) WYNN), Maggie's brothers C.G. Winn 27 (Columbus Green) & Robert A Winn 14 (Robert Augustus); E.W. Ponder 29, Sarah E 25, Hannah E 9 & Mary E 7

Census: 25 September 1860, 992/992 Natchitoches Parish, LA Josiah F. Scarborough 32 (widower), children Mary F (or E) 9, Robert M 7, Annie 5, and sibling or possible cousin Sarah G 8

Children of Margaret WYNN and Josiah SCAR-BOROUGH are:

14. i. Mary F. (or E.)<sup>5</sup> SCARBOROUGH, b.
04 September 1850, Louisiana; d. 05 April 1881, Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA.

- ii. **Robert M. SCARBOROUGH**, b. 1853, Louisiana.
- iii. **Annie SCARBOROUGH**, b. 1855, Louisiana.
- iv. Sarah G. SCARBOROUGH, b. Bet. 1852 - 1858, Louisiana [1860 census says 1852; 1870 census says 1858].

7. James Phillip<sup>4</sup> WYNN (Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 02 January 1832 in Georgia, and died September 1883 in Louisiana. He married Susan C (T or S) JUSTICE Unknown, daughter of Archibald JUSTICE and Elizabeth WILDER. She was born 12 January 1845 in Coffee County, Alabama, and died 12 October 1927 in Louisiana.

Census: 1840, Monroe Co, GA Dist 595 Richmond Williamson WYNN 51, Mary T RICHARDSON 42, Joel RICHARDSON 22, Sarah Jane 20, Columbus Green 19, Pearce Lewis 17, Felix 15, William T 13, Richmond Williamson Jr 10/11, Sarah Jane 20, James Phillip 8, 1Male & Robert Augustus 4

Census: 29 August 1860, 633/651 Morehouse Parish, LA J.P. Winn 28 (James Phillip WYNN), wife Susan S 18 (Susan Justice) married w/in the year. Next 8-9 houses are WYNNE relatives/siblings

Military service: Bet. 06 March 1862 - 10 May 1865, 6 Mar 1862 Pvt Co D 25th LA Inf Morehouse Parish. Captured Triune, TN 28 Dec 1862; to Camp Douglas, IL; exchanged 4 Apr 1863 City Point, VA. Paroled Meridian, MS 10 May 1865

Children of James WYNN and Susan JUSTICE are:

i. Mary Emma<sup>5</sup> WYNN, b. 1866, Richland Parish, Louisiana; d. 10 October 1931, Vicksburg, Warren Co, Mississippi.
ii. Benjamin WYNN, b. 1868, Richland Parish, Louisiana.
iii. Laura WYNN b. 1871, Wynn Js-

iii. **Laura WYNN**, b. 1871, Wynn IslandPlantation, Crew Lake/Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. **LEWIS**.

- iv. Eula A. WYNN, b. 18 September 1872, Wynn Island Plantation, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 12 December 1931, Richland Parish, Louisiana.
- 17. v. **Ruffin WYNN**, b. 1877, Richland Parish, Louisiana.

vi. **Robert WYNN**, b. February 1880, Wynn Island Plantation, Start, Richland Parish, LA.

8. **Robert Augustus<sup>4</sup> WYNN** (Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 31 August 1836, and died Unknown in Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. He married **Susan F. (ECK-LES) ECHOLS** 20 June 1866, She was 18 when married. She was born Abt. 1848 in Union Parish, LA, and died 1927 in Calhoun, Ouachita Parish, LA. Census: 1840, Monroe Co, GA Dist 595 Richmond Williamson WYNN 51, Mary T RICHARDSON 42, Joel RICHARDSON 22, Sarah Jane 20, Columbus Green 19, Pearce Lewis 17, Felix 15, William T 13, Richmond Williamson Jr 10/11, Sarah Jane 20, James Phillip 8, 1Male & Robert Augustus 4

Children of Robert WYNN and Susan ECHOLS are:

- i. Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> WYNN, b. 04 April 1867, Louisiana; d. 22 September 1870.
- 19. ii. **Henry WYNN**, b. 20 November 1869, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 11 April 1935, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA.
- iii. John W. WYNN, b. 06 July 1872, Wynn Island Plantation, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 1932, Richland Parish, LA; burial: 1932, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. Mary BRASCHEAR, 11 February 1917, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. Unknown; d. Unknown. No children were born of this marriage
- 20. iv. Lillian T. WYNN, b. 15 January 1876, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 26 January 1911, Mineral Wells, TX.
- 21. v. **James Columbus T. WYNN**, b. 01 March 1879, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA.

#### Generation No. 3

9. **Robert E. Lee5 WYNN** (Joel Richardson WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 1862 in WYNN Island, Start, Richland Parish, LA, and died 21 April 1925 in Start, Richland Parish, LA. Burial: 22 April 1925, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Named after CSA General Robert E. LEE. He married **Mary Ellen HARDESTY** 11 March 1886 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA, daughter of **Joseph & Mary HARDESTY**. She was born 27 September 1860 in Alto, Richland Parish, LA, and died 27 January 1902 in Start, Richland Parish, LA. Burial: 29 January 1902, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Burial: 29 January 1902, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Robert E. Lee WYNN was twin to Jackson WYNN

Children of Robert WYNN and Mary HARDESTY are:

i. Mary Malinda<sup>6</sup> WYNN, b. 14 May 1887, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 1911, Start, Richland Parish, LA.ii. Lula Oakley WYNN, b. 06 August 1890, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 07 June 1956, Kenner, Jefferson Parish, LA; burial: 09 June 1956, Lake Lawn Cemetery, New Orleans, Orleans Parish, LA; m. (1) Carol T. THARP 20 Nov 1907 in Monroe, LA. This marriage was annulled; m(2) Perry Tilden LANDRUM; b. 19 December 1877, Jackson County, Ohio; d. 26 February 1921; burial: 28 February 1921, Dealy Cemetery, Payne, Paulding Co, Ohio; m.(3) Robert JENNEWINE; b. New Orleans, Orleans Parish, LA; d. New Orleans, Orleans Parish, LA; burial: Baton Rouge, East Baton Rouge Parish, LA.

iii. Joel J. WYNN, b. 21 September 1893, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 19 September 1931, Start, Richland Parish, LA; burial: 21 September 1931, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. (1) Ellie (Elie) ARONS, 17 July 1917, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; d. 1917, Start, Richland Parish, LA; burial: 1917, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. (2) Martha Caroline SCOTT, 01 October 1923, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 01 August 1906, Meridian, Lauderdale County, Mississippi.

iv. Charles William WYNN, b. 16 December 1897, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. Alice (OLIVAUX) OLIVO, 26 September 1920, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 06 July 1902, Girard, Richland Parish, LA. Family changed name from Olivaux to Olivo v. Infant Born Dead WYNN, b. 27 January 1902, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 27 January 1902, Start, Richland Parish, LA. Burial: 29 January 1902, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA

10. **Maggie<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Joel Richardson WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 1869 in Start, Richland Parish, LA, and died 1936 in Collingston, Morehouse Parish, LA. Burial: 1936, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. She married (1) T. E. PICKETT 09 August 1887 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. She married (2) Samuel J. MC GOWEN 1896 in Marriage Book D page 565 Richland Parish, LA, son of Pruitt MC GOWEN. He was born 26 October 1871 in Louisiana, and died 07 March 1902 in Start, Richland Parish, LA, burial 09 March 1902, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. She married (3) James E. GUINN 02 March 1903 in Ravville, Richland Parish, LA. (Marriage Book K pg 74 Richland Parish, LA) She married (4) James MC CALL Bet. 1903 - 1904, son of Ruffin MCCALL. He was born October 1883 in Lowton, Commanche County, Oklahoma, and died January 1953 in Sondheimer, LA. January 1953, Memorial Park Cemetery, Bastrop, Morehouse Parish, LA

Children of Maggie WYNN and Samuel MCGOW-EN are:

i. **Ben J.6 MC GOWEN**, b. 28 February 1898, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. Unknown; m. **Lillie Jones COLVARD**, 26 January 1921, Mer Rouge, Morehouse Parish, LA Marriage license: On record at Bastrop, Morehouse Parish, LA; b. 31 October 1900, Mer Rouge, Morehouse Parish, LA; d. Unknown.

ii. Katie MC GOWEN, b. August 1900, Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. Unknown; m. Charles EMERALD, 1916, Commanche, Duncan or Stephens Co, Oklahoma; b. Unknown; d. Unknown.

iii. Florence MC GOWEN, b. July 1902, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. Darden GEUIN, 1920, Morehouse Parish, LA; b. Unknown.

Children of Maggie WYNN and James MC CALL are:

iv. MARGUERITE<sup>6</sup> MC CALL, b. 15 April 1905, Vicksburg, Warren Co, MS or Start, Richland Parish, LA; d. 04 April 1989; m. Joe Green SPENCE, 20 March 1926, Tallulah, Madison Parish, LA; b. 26 October 1895, Decatur, Mississippi; d. 05 December 1962, Sondheimer, LA; burial: 07 December 1962, Epps Cemetery, Epps, West Carroll Parish, LA.

v. **James Elmer MC CALL**, b. 01 January 1907, Edwards, Mississippi or Start, LA; d.

01 December 2000; burial: 03 December 2000, Alexandria, Rapides Parish, LA; m. **Crystal BAUGH**, 05 May 1934, Monroe, Ouachita Parish, LA; b. 26 May 1915, Ward 9, Ouachita Parish, LA.

11. **Frances Josephine<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Columbus Green WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 23 September 1851 in Louisiana, and died Unknown. She married **William Henry ALLSBROOKS** 05 May 1879 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. He was born Unknown, and died Unknown.

Census: 29 August 1860, 629/647 Morehouse Parish, LA C G Winn 38 (Columbus Green WYNN), wife Mary 25 (Scarborough), children Frances 9, Pearce 7, Polk 5, Willie 2. The next 8 houses contain WYNN siblings & relatives

Child of Frances WYNN and William ALLSBROOKS is:

i. **Pearl<sup>6</sup> ALLSBROOKS**, b. Unknown; m. John BRILEY, Unknown; b. Unknown; d. Unknown.

12. **Jacob<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Columbus Green WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 11 January 1861 in Louisiana, and died Unknown. He married **Florence E. CUMPTON** Unknown. She was born Unknown, and died Unknown.

Children of Jacob WYNN and Florence CUMPTON are:

i. **Joe<sup>6</sup> WYNN**, b. Abt. 1898, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; m. **Isoline KENNE-DY**, 27 March 1917, Bastrop, Morehouse Parish, LA; b. Unknown, Oak Ridge, Morehouse Parish, LA.

ii. Jacob WYNN, Jr., b. Unknown; m. Annie APPLEGATE, Unknown; b. Unknown.

iii. **Frank WYNN**, b. Unknown, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; m. **Mamie Lee POS-EY**; b. Unknown, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA.

iv. **Polk WYNN**, b. Unknown; d. 1954 Burial: Mangham (?), Richland Parish, LA; m. **Willie BROWN**, Unknown; b. Unknown; d. Unknown Burial: Mangham (?), Richland Parish, LA. 13. **Susanna Birdena (Anna)<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Columbus Green WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 June 1873, and died 02 January 1933. She married **Benjamin Myrick ROBINSON** Unknown. He was born Unknown.

Child of Susanna WYNN and Benjamin ROBIN-SON is:

# i. Jimmy<sup>6</sup> ROBINSON, b. Unknown.

14. **Mary F. (or E.)<sup>5</sup> SCARBOROUGH** (Margaret Elizabeth (Maggie) WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARD-SON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 September 1850 in Louisiana, and died 05 April 1881 in Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA, burial Abt. 07 April 1881, Central Cemetery, Central Church, Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA (4 mi West of Robeline & 1 mi S of Hwy 6). She married **Robert D. SIBLEY** Abt. 1866 in Natchitoches Parish, LA. He was born 31 October 1845, and died 14 June 1932 in Rapides Parish, LA, burial Abt. 16 June 1932, Central Cemetery, Central Church, Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA.

Census: 25 September 1860, 992/992 Natchitoches Parish, LA Josiah F. Scarborough 32 (widower), children Mary F (or E) 9, Robert M 7, Annie 5, and sibling or possible cousin Sarah G 8

Child of Mary SCARBOROUGH and Robert SI-BLEY is:

i. **Infant<sup>6</sup> SIBLEY**, b. Aft. 1866; d. Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA Burial: Central Cemetery, Central Church, Robeline, Natchitoches Parish, LA (4 mi West of Robeline & 1 mi S of Hwy 6).

15. **Mary Emma<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (James Phillip WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 1866 in Richland Parish, Louisiana, and died 10 October 1931 in Vicksburg, Warren Co, Mississippi, burial: Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. She married **Wilburn H. MALONE** 15 February 1903 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. Children of Mary WYNN and Wilburn MALONE are:

#### i. Bart<sup>6</sup> MALONE.

ii. Willie Mae (Red) MALONE, b. 26 December 1903, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 14 July 1985, Epps, West Carroll Parish, LA, burial: 16 July 1985, Epps Cemetery, Epps, West Carroll Parish, LA; m. Will Henry YOUNG, 12 December 1920, Oak Grove, West Carroll Parish, LA; b. 16 November 1900, Epps, West Carroll Parish, LA; d. 25 December 1988, Delhi, Richland Parish, LA, burial: Epps Cemetery, Epps, West Carroll Parish, LA. [*Bruce's maternal* grandparents]

16. **Eula A.<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (James Phillip WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 18 September 1872 in Wynn Island Plantation, Start, Richland Parish, LA, and died 12 December 1931 in Richland Parish, Louisiana, burial: 14 December 1931, New Salem Cemetery, Girard, Richland Parish, LA. She married **Lee Andre ETIER** 17 November 1890 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. He was born Abt. 06 August 1864, and died Abt. 03 May 1910, burial: Abt. 05 May 1910, New Salem Cemetery ?, Start, Richland Parish, LA.

Children of Eula WYNN and Lee ETIER are:

i. Gladys<sup>6</sup> ETIER. ii. Suvilla ETIER.

iii. Howard ETIER.

iv. Gilbert ETIER.

v. Myrtle ETIER.

vi. Willie Mae ETIER, b. 26 March 1898, Girard, Richland Parish, LA; m. Charles **ROGERS**, 08 October 1915, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 09 April 1893, Rocky Branch, Union Parish, LA.

17. **Ruffin<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (James Phillip WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 1877 in Richland Parish, Louisiana. He married **Lizzie DUNCAN** 16 January 1899 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. She was born Unknown.

Children of Ruffin WYNN and Lizzie DUNCAN are:

i. **James<sup>6</sup> WYNN**, b. 1901; m. **Maude SHIPLEY**, 21 May 1922, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. Un-known.

ii. **Willie WYNN**, b. 1902, Louisiana; m. ALICE CORNEY; b. 1906, Louisiana.

iii. Archie W. WYNN, b. 1905, Louisiana; m. (1) Cora CALHOUN, 24 June 1924, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 1906, Louisiana; m. (2) Ethel O. JUNKINS, 20 February 1934, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 1906, Mangham, Richland Parish, LA. 18. **Margaret Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Robert Augustus WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 04 April 1867 in Louisiana, and died 22 September 1870. She married (1) **Ryan HENDER-SON** Unknown. He was born Unknown in Louisiana. She married (2) **A. D. VOUGHT** Unknown. He was born Unknown.

Child of Margaret WYNN and Ryan HENDERSON is:

i. **Helen Wynn<sup>6</sup> HENDERSON**, b. Unknown, Louisiana; m. WALTER B?; b. Unknown.

19. **Henry<sup>5</sup>WYNN** (Robert Augustus WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 20 November 1869 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA, and died 11 April 1935 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA, burial: 12 April 1935, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. He married **Katie CUMPTON** 20 March 1895 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. She was born Unknown. Child of Henry WYNN and Katie CUMPTON is:

i. Sidney Francis6 WYNN, b. 04 November 1898, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; m. Lucy Guice WASHINGTON; b. 06 February 1896, Alto, Richland Parish, LA. Famous Ancestor: George Washington, 1st President of USA

20. Lillian T.5 WYNN (Robert Augustus WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 15 January 1876 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA, and died 26 January 1911 in Mineral Wells, TX, burial: 27 January 1911, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA. She married **Perry CUMPTON** 16 February 1898 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA. He was born 16 December 1869 in Sunflower County, Mississippi, and died 22 February 1930 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA, burial: February 1930, Wynn Island Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA.

Children of Lillian WYNN and Perry CUMPTON are:

i. **Richard<sup>6</sup> CUMPTON**, b. 13 December 1898, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 16 May 1899, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA. ii. Robert Willford CUMPTON, b. 11 November 1900, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; d. 31 August 1962, Start, Richland Parish, LA, burial: 01 September 1962, Start Cemetery, Start, Richland Parish, LA; m. WILLIE GRIFFIN, 18 June 1922, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; b. 21 January 1904, Start, Richland Parish, LA. iii. Aubry Wynn CUMPTON, b. 11 October 1903, Mer Rouge, Morehouse Parish, LA; m. **Ella Mae LYNAM**, 25 April 1931, Rayville, Richland Parish, LA; b. 26 October 1905. No children were born of this marriage iv. **Lillian Perry CUMPTON**, b. 07 January 1906, Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA; m. **Raymond MURRAY**, 24 November 1935; b. Unknown.

21. **James Columbus T.<sup>5</sup> WYNN** (Robert Augustus WYNN<sup>4</sup>, Mary T. RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, Joel<sup>2</sup>, Isham<sup>1</sup>) was born 01 March 1879 in Crew Lake, Richland Parish, LA. He married **Beulah SOREY** Bet. 06 June 1924 - 14 February 1925 in Rayville, Richland Parish, LA. She was born Unknown.

Child of James WYNN and Beulah SOREY is:

Lucy<sup>6</sup> WYNN.

i.

# Descendants of Joel Wingfield TERRELL

Submitted by: **William Maurice Thompson**; 8 Braxton Drive, Sterling, VA **billjonna@hotmail.com** 

## Generation No. 1

**1. Joel Wingfield TERRELL** was born on 12 Aug 1805 in Kettle Creek, Wilkes County, GA. He died on 22 Oct 1882 in Navasota, TX. Joel Terrell was the first doctor in Newnan, Georgia. He promoted the West Point and La Grange Railroad. He represented Coweta in the Georgia State Legislature (1849-50). (Dicken, p.132) He married **Elizabeth Nelson Butler WINGFIELD**, on December 11, 1827 in Coweta, Georgia. She was born July 25, 1811 in Wilkes, Georgia, and died April 22, 1878. Children of Joel Wingfield TERRELL and Elizabeth Nelson Butler WINGFIELD are:

i. Martha Judith TERRELL.
ii. Mary Penelope TERRELL.
iii. Jones Wingfield TERRELL was born on 18 Jan 1833. He died on 8 Oct 1850 in Newnan, GA.

iv. Ann Catherine TERRELL.

v. Sarah Walton TERRELL.

2

vi. Edward Thomas (Ed Tom) TERRELL. vii. Elizabeth Virginia TERRELL was born on 4 Mar 1841 in Newnan, Coweta County, GA. She died on 3 May 1929 in San Diego, Ca. m. as second wife of widower William Martin BAINES m. on Sep 29,1868 in. Navasota, TX viii. Leonora Sophia TERRELL. ix. Peter Buford TERRELL. x. Rebecca TERRELL.

xi. Joel William TERRELL.

xii. Emma Jenkins TERRELL.

#### Generation No. 2

2. Elizabeth Virginia TERRELL was born on 4 Mar 1841 in Newnan, Coweta County, GA. She died on May 3<sup>rd</sup>, 1929 in San Diego, Ca. m. as second wife of widower William Martin BAINES on September 29th, 1868 in. Navasota, TX. Children of William Martin BAINES and Elizabeth Virginia TERRELL are:

3. i. Martha Elizabeth BAINES. b. 1870

ii. Toliver (Tolly) Terrell BAINES.

iii. George W., III BAINES.

iv. William Edwin BAINES.

v. **Annie Melissa BAINES**. b. 1886 d. San Diego, CA in 1965

vi. Thomas Lee BAINES.

#### Generation No. 3

**3. Annie Melissa BAINES** was born in Texas about 1886 and married James (Jesse) MARTIN about 1904. Children of James (Jesse) MARTIN and Annie Melissa BAINES are:

i. **Richard (Dick) MARTIN** b. 1906. d. 1924

ii. Virginia MARTIN.

4. iii. Stephen Terrell MARTIN iv. Ruth MARTIN. v. Esther MARTIN. vi. Robert MARTIN vii. Walter James MARTIN. viii. Hattie Belle MARTIN. ix. Harold Edwin MARTIN.

#### Generation No. 4

**4. Stephen Terrell MARTIN** was born in Born in Weed, CA about 1910. He died in California in 1960. m. **Nellie Ann ROBINSON**, daughter of

**Charles ROBINSON** and **Sandona DOCHE**, about 1932 in California. Children of Stephen Terrell MARTIN and Nellie Ann Robinson are:

- 5. i. **Sylvia Belle MARTIN** b. July 25, 1933. d. October 23, 2002
- 6. ii. **Walter Gale MARTIN** b. 1938. Living in Los Angeles Co., CA

#### Generation No. 5

5. Sylvia Belle MARTIN was born July 25<sup>th</sup>, 1933 in Redondo Beach, Ca. In 1958 she married Morris Arthur THOMPSON b. November 19, 1930. d. March 17<sup>th</sup>, 2000 (Black Hills National Cemetery, Sturgis, Meade County, South Dakota Plot: G 0 1137), son of William Maurice THOMPSON of SD. She was a gorgeous woman and strived to care for her two children after her husband left in 1960 following the birth of their son, Billy named after his grand father that had recently passed away. She attended El Camino College and studied Accounting. She was an expert in dancing and taught Square Dancing & Swing. She married Adam LANG, a baker, in 1964, but was divorced in 1970. She married Glen SWIEGART, an engineer, in 1974, but was divorced in 1979. She married Jay W. BRAD-DOCK, Boiler Tech, in 1984 and stayed married until her death on October 23rd, 2002. Children of Morris Arthur THOMPSON and Sylvia Belle MARTIN are:

7. i. **Theresa Yvonne THOMPSON** b. 1958. Living in San Diego Co, CA

8. ii. **William Maurice THOMPSON** b. 1960. Living in Loudoun Co, VA

6. Walter Gale MARTIN was born in 1938 and resides in Los Angeles Co, CA. He married Gloria Lorraine ZUNIGA in 1964. He was a Xerox copier technician in the 1970's. He is a very ingenious person able to master many trades including; Classic Car Auto Mechanics, Gunsmith, Locksmith, and currently Safe Technician. His skills are metal milling and safe cracker. Children of Walter Gale MARTIN and Gloria Lorraine ZUNIGA are:

- 9. i. Lisa Michelle MARTIN, b. 1964 m. Octavo Lopez
- 10. ii. David Howard MARTIN, b. 1969

#### Generation No. 6

**7. Theresa Yvonne THOMPSON** b. 1958. Living in San Diego Co, CA. She married Benjamin FREZE, an electronics technician. Theresa was a resourceful administration assistant for many years until her daughter's birth. She and her husband are devote Christians and enjoy fellowship.

Children of Benjamin Freze and Theresa Yvonne Thompson are:

11. i. Meghan Julianna FREZE, b. 2000

8. William Maurice THOMPSON b. 1960. Living in Loudoun Co, VA. He married Josephine Camins GARCIA at Ports o' Call Chapel, San Pedro, CA in 1998. Called Billy as a child, he moved around quite a bit. He joined the Navy at age 17 in 1997 and became an Operations Specialist of radar and telecommunications combined with computers in Naval Tactical Data Systems. He detached his enlistment in 1981 and entered the Computer Operations field. He attended Los Angeles Harbor College and earned his Associates in Science Degree in Business Data Processing. He entered the Systems Analyst profession with Xerox in 1986 and joined Hughes Aircraft in 1990 as a member of their Corporate IT Staff. Raytheon and Hughes Defense merged in 1996 and he is now a member of Raytheon Technical Services Company IT Staff overseeing Operations and Infrastructure. Children of William Maurice THOMP-SON and Josephine Camins GARCIA are:

12. i. Spring Rose Garcia THOMPSON. b.1998

**9. Lisa Michelle Martin.** b. 1964. She married **Octavo LOPEZ** in 2001. Children of Octavo Lopez and Lisa Michelle Martin are:

13. i. Serinia Sky LOPEZ, b. 2001

**10. David Howard MARTIN**. b. 1969. David is very, very tall man. He works in automotive dealership parts management and resides in Orange County, CA.

#### Generation No. 7

**11. Meghan Julianna FREZE** was born in San Diego Co, CA in 2000.

**12. Spring Rose Garcia THOMPSON** was born in Los Angeles Co, CA in 1998

**13. Serinia Sky LOPEZ** was born in Las Vegas, NV in 2001 Edited for TRAILS -- NOT USED. 8 pages.

#### Edited for TRAILS -- NOT USED. 8 pages.

# **DESCENDANTS OF JOHN WATERS**

Submitted by: Cathy Banks; 109 Oak Creek Circle; Columbia, SC 29223

#### Generation No. 1

**1.** John<sup>3</sup> WATERS (*Moses2*, John1) (Source: (1) 1860 Georgia Census, 254, Banks County, Roll 111, Book 1, Gillsville Post Office., (2) Terrell/Waters Family Bible, Submitted to Terrell Trails by Paula Chitwood of Atlanta, Georgia.) was born June 01, 1787 in North Carolina, and died September 13, 1863 in Banks County, Georgia. He married Oneida TERRELL. She was born March 02, 1802 in North Carolina, and died March 26, 1888 in Banks County, Georgia. Both buried Waters Family Cemetery off of Queen Road in Banks County, Georgia.

Children of John WATERS and Oneida TERRELL are:

- 2. i. **James Lafayette<sup>4</sup> WATERS**, b. January 27, 1827; d. May 28, 1902, Gainesville, Georgia.
  - ii. Mary Ann WATERS, b. February 21, 1823, Rutherford County, North Carolina; d. November 25, 1903, Banks County, Georgia buried Midway Cemetery near Gainesville, Georgia; m. Newton SUDDETH, January 02, 1840, Hall County, Georgia.
  - iii. Jane WATERS, b. January 12, 1825, Rutherford County, North Carolina; m. RICE P. BATES, August 13, 1840.
  - iv. John A. WATERS, b. March 07, 1829, Hall County, Georgia.
  - v. Nancy Emily WATERS, b. September 24, 1831, Hall County, Georgia; d. January 15, 1892 Burial: Mount Olivet Cemetery, Whitfield County, Georgia; m. Moses W. ROL-LINS, April 28, 1850, Hall County, Georgia.
  - vi. Martha L. WATERS, b. April 22, 1834, Hall County, Georgia; d. 1914, Gordon County, Georgia; m. Richard Veneable MORRIS.
  - vii. William L. WATERS, b. November 22, 1836, Hall County, Georgia; d. September 02, 1867, Banks County, Georgia. No will recorded in Banks County
  - viii. **Powell A. WATERS**, b. August 24, 1839, Hall County, Georgia; d. January 08, 1889;

m. **Sarah O. FURR**, November 14, 1869, Hall County, Georgia.

- ix. Averilla M. WATERS, b. March 05, 1842, Hall County, Georgia; d. July 31, 1909; m.
  (1) Thomas SHERIDAN; m. (2) William Frank MORRIS.
- x. Melissa WATERS, b. November 22, 1844, Georgia; d. August 23, 1915.

#### **Generation No. 2**

**2. James Lafayette<sup>4</sup> WATERS** (*John3, Moses2, John1*) (Source: (1) 1860 Georgia Census, 254, Banks County, Roll 111, Book 1, Gillsville, Post Office., (2) Marriage License, Copy of Georgia Marriage License of James L. Waters and Sultana Brooks Bell..) was born January 27, 1827, and died May 28, 1902 in Gainesville, Georgia. Burial: Dewberry Baptist Church, Gainesville, Georgia He married **Sultana Bell BROOKS** June 27, 1852 in Jackson County, Georgia. She was born April 14, 1820, and died October 19, 1898.

Children of James WATERS and Sultana BROOKS are:

- i. Philip Barry<sup>5</sup> WATERS, b. July 28, 1853; d. January 03, 1947.
- 4. ii. **Reveren Nolsey WATERS**, b. 1852; d. June 22, 1932, Hall County, Georgia.
- iii. Gibson WATERS, b. Bet. 1852 1853; d. April 20, 1930.
- 6. iv. Caperas WATERS, b. 1860; d. 1923.
- v. Florence Oneida WATERS, b. July 24, 1858; d. September 09, 1930, Gainesville, Georgia.
- vi. Peyton R. WATERS, b. December 15, 1859; d. November 12, 1949.
  - vii. Lalela WATERS, b. Bef. 1863.
- 9. viii. **Starlin WATERS**, b. 1866; d. 1955, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia.
- 10. ix. Mary WATERS, b. 1867; d. 1895.
  - x. Starling WATERS, b. Bef. 1866.
  - xi. Marry WATERS, b. Bef. 1867.

#### Generation No. 3

**3. Philip Barry<sup>5</sup> WATERS** (*James Lafayette4*, *John3*, *Moses2*, *John1*) (Source: Tombstone, Picture of Tombstone of Phillip Barry Waters and Liza Jane Toney Waters from Eastview Cemetery in Monroe, Georgia.) was born July 28, 1853, and died January 03, 1947. He married **Liza Jane TONEY**. She was

born February 16, 1854, and died August 03, 1951. Both buried East View Cemetery, Monroe Georgia Children of Philip WATERS and Liza TONEY are:

- i. Lon<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. October 20, 1891, Georgia; d. October 06, 1970, Walton County, Monroe, Georgia.
- ii. Charles Hamilton WATERS, b. August 15, 1883, Jackson County, Georgia; d. April 29, 1949, High Shoals, Georgia, Oconee County.
  - iii. Dona WATERS, b. April 10, 1874; m. William M. AARON; b. 1860; d. 1932. Both buried High Shoals Holiness Church, High Shoals, Georgia
  - iv. Adolphus P. WATERS, b. October 05, 1880; d. July 15, 1964; m. Minnie L. ?; b. July 17, 1895; d. February 26, 1962. Both buried at Braswell Church
  - v. Pearl WATERS, b. September 22, 1885; d. September 08, 1963; m. Alexander MI-CHAEL; b. March 26, 1884; d. August 22, 1972. Burial for both: Westlawn Cemetery, Monroe, Georgia
  - vi. Woodie Waters WATERS, b. 1887; m. ? BRAMLETT.
  - vii. Mary WATERS, m. DOOLEY.
  - viii. Robert Lee WATERS, b. July 15, 1892; d. October 30, 1966; m. Queen Victoria BROOKS; b. June 17, 1892; d. November 04, 1978.
  - ix. Florence WATERS, b. 1894; d. 1984; m. Arthur S. HEGWOOD; b. 1894; d. 1960. Both buried at: High Shoals Holiness Church, High Shoals, Georgia
  - x. John W. WATERS, b. 1895; d. 1923. Burial: High Shoals Holiness Church, High Shoals, Georgia Occupation: He was a minister. On his headstone it reads Rev. John W. Waters
  - xi. Roy WATERS, b. November 28, 1900; d. May 1974; m. Evelyn MILLER, November 16, 1930, Walton County, Georgia.
  - xii. Alice WATERS.

**4. Reveren Nolsey<sup>5</sup> WATERS** (*James Lafayette4*, *John3*, *Moses2*, *John1*) was born 1852, and died June 22, 1932 in Hall County, Georgia Burial: Woodlawn Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia, Hall County Religion: Deacon for 42 years and an ordained Baptist Minister for 38 years. Member of

Airline Baptist Church.. He married **Buena Vista WATERS**. She was born 1857, and died March 16, 1940 in Hall County, Georgia.

Child of Reveren WATERS and Buena WATERS is:

i. Emma<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. May 13, 1875; d. August 01, 1958, Hall County, Georgia; m. Charles D. HOWINGTON, December 21, 1893; b. April 28, 1873; d. January 03, 1954. Burial: Woodlawn Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia, Hall County

5. Gibson<sup>5</sup> WATERS (*James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born Bet. 1852 - 1853, and died April 20, 1930. Elected: State Representative from Banks County in 1911He married (1) Margaret F. WATERS April 09, 1876 in Hall County, Georgia, daughter of Richard WATERS and Evalona EBERHARDT. She was born September 24, 1854, and died May 22, 1892 in Gillsville, Georgia. Dewberry #2 Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia He married (2) Annie E. WYNN December 20, 1894 in Hall County, Georgia.

Children of GIBSON WATERS and MARGARET WATERS are:

- i. May<sup>6</sup> WATERS.
- ii. Mary L. WATERS, b. 1877.
- iii. Hubert E. WATERS, b. 1879.
- iv. Hattie WATERS, b. November 1881.
- v. Rufus WATERS, b. June 1883.
- vi. Beulah WATERS, b. July 1885.

13. vii. William Frank WATERS, b. March 08,1889; d. August 15, 1996, Gillsville, Georgia.

**6.** Caperas<sup>5</sup> WATERS (*James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born 1860, and died 1923 Burial: Mount Carmel Baptist Church Cemetery. He married (1) Elizabeth M ?. He married (2) Sarah HENDERSON September 07, 1876 in Banks County. She was born 1859.

Children of Caperas WATERS and Sarah HEN-DERSON are:

- i. David PUTNAM<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. 1877.
- 14. ii. Samuel HAMPTON WATERS, b. 1879.
  - iii. Carlton WATERS, b. 1890.
  - iv. Claude WATERS, b. 1891; m. Nola BEN-
- NET, August 17, 1909, Hall County, Georgia.
  - v. **Omer WATERS**, b. 1893.
  - vi. Arthur WATERS, b. 1895.

vii. Girda WATERS, b. 1896. viii. Grover WATERS, b. 1901.

**7. Florence Oneida<sup>5</sup> WATERS** (*James Lafayette4*, *John3*, *Moses2*, *John1*) was born July 24, 1858, and died September 09, 1930 in Gainesville, Georgia. Burial: South Bend Cemetery, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia She married **James Newton WA-TERS** January 07, 1877 in Hall County, Georgia, son of **Richard WATERS** and **Evalona EBER-HARDT**.

Children of Florence WATERS and James WA-TERS are:

- i. Henry L.<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. October 06, 1877;
  d. January 21, 1965, Hall County, Georgia.
  - ii. Dorcas WATERS, b. January 24, 1879; d. January 08, 1951, Hall County, Georgia.Burial: South Bend Cemetery, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia
  - iii. Mark WATERS, b. March 30, 1881; d. April 27, 1971, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia Burial: Alta Vista Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia; m. Gertrude PASS, November 09, 1906.
  - iv. **Richard F. WATERS**, b. June 05, 1883; d. January 03, 1900.
- 16. v. **Naomi WATERS**, b. June 26, 1885; d. May 21, 1973.
- 17. vi. **Paul DeWitt WATERS**, b. February 07, 1887; d. April 03, 1961.
  - vii. **Silas WATERS**, b. April 18, 1889; d. February 10, 1920, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia. Burial: South Bend Cemetery, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia
- 18. viii. Deborah WATERS, b. March 15, 1891.
  - ix. Ethel Mary WATERS, b. September 26, 1893; d. May 13, 1988; m. John H. MUR-RAY.
  - x. **Ralph WATERS**, b. December 11, 1895; d. May 13, 1988; m. Ila **Mae SEGARS**, June 11, 1924.
  - xi. Bertha WATERS, b. December 08, 1898;d. March 16, 1967; m. J. H. MC NESSAR.
  - xii. Ida Mae WATERS, b. 1904; m. Henry ROBERTSON.
  - xiii. **Lois WATERS**, b. December 03, 1900; d. August 08, 1987, Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia Burial: Alta Vista Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia; m. **Harry SKELTON**.

8. Peyton R.<sup>5</sup> WATERS (*James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born December 15, 1859, and died November 12, 1949. He married Margarite MARTIN, daughter of David MARTIN and Elizabeth WATERS. She was born September 29, 1856, and died December 19, 1940.

Children of Peyton WATERS and Margarite MAR-TIN are:

- i. Florence<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. 1880; m. Archi PECK.
- 19. ii. John T. WATERS, b. March 1897; d. November 06, 1930.

**9.** Starlin<sup>5</sup> WATERS (*James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born 1866, and died 1955 in Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia. Burial: New Bridge Baptist Church Cemetery, Gainesville, Hall County, Georgia He married (1) Amanda MARTIN April 12, 1888. She was born March 1867. He married (2) Sallie ELROD Gage October 30, 1921.

Children of Starlin WATERS and Amanda MAR-TIN are:

- i. Mamie<sup>6</sup> WATERS, m. Grover C. REED, August 27, 1917.
- 20. ii. Pearl WATERS, b. 1890.
  - iii. Lou Belle WATERS, b. September 27, 1893.
  - iv. James W. WATERS, b. April 12, 1897; m.Nillie E. MOORE, May 12, 1918, Hall County, Georgia.
  - v. George Brown WATERS, b. April 12, 1901.
  - vi. JAMES LAFAYETTE<sup>4</sup>, b. 1906.

**10.** Mary<sup>5</sup> WATERS (James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1) was born 1867, and died 1895. She married James Lafayette WATERS January 27, 1884 in Hall County, Georgia. He was born 1855 in Hall County, Gainesville, Georgia, and died 1895. Child of Mary WATERS and James WATERS is:

21. i. Grover Cleveland Candler<sup>6</sup> WATERS, b. 1884; d. 1904, Jackson County, Georgia.

#### Generation No. 4

**11. Lon6 WATERS** (*Philip Barry5, James Lafa-yette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) (Source: Death Certificate, Copy of Georgia Death Certificate of Lon Waters.) was born October 20, 1891 in Georgia, and

died October 06, 1970 in Walton County, Monroe, Georgia. Burial: October 08, 1970, Ross Chapel, Oconee County, Georgia He married (1) **Daisey Mae WHITEHEAD**. She died March 18, 1930 in Oconee County, Georgia. Burial: March 19, 1930, Oconee County, Georgia He married (2) **Irene DOSTER**. He married (3) **Beatrice BROWN**.

Children of Lon WATERS and Daisey WHITE-HEAD are:

- 22. i. **Roy O'Dennis<sup>7</sup> WATERS**, b. June 27, 1911, Watkinsville, Georgia.
  - ii. Richard Philip WATERS, b. June 27, 1915, Oconee County, Georgia; m. Stella Lillian KEY.

Child of Lon WATERS and Beatrice BROWN is: iii. **Marvin Byrd<sup>7</sup> WATERS**.

**12.** Charles Hamilton<sup>6</sup> WATERS (*Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born August 15, 1883 in Jackson County, Georgia, and died April 29, 1949 in High Shoals, Georgia, Oconee County. He married (1) Clara BROCK. He married (2) Osie GORDON September 03, 1916 in Walton County, Georgia.

Children of Charles WATERS and Clara BROCK are:

i. Alice Cornella<sup>7</sup> WATERS, b. 1909; d. July 01, 1932, Walton County Hospital Burial: July 02, 1932, High Shoals Holiness Church, High Shoals, Georgia; m. Bevert LeCoy BARBER, February 06, 1927, Walton County, Georgia; b. January 08, 1910; d. May 12, 1957.

ii. **Guy C. WATERS**, b. October 12, 1912; m. **Lays MILLER**, May 25, 1935, Walton County, Georgia.

Child of Charles WATERS and Osie GORDON is: iii. **Cloyce Sam<sup>7</sup> WATERS**.

**13. William Frank<sup>6</sup> WATERS** (*Gibson5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born March 08, 1889, and died August 15, 1996 in Gillsville, Georgia. He married **Althea POTTS** November 26, 1911 in Jackson County, Georgia. She was born December 26, 1894.

Children of William WATERS and Althea POTTS are:

i. **Rudey<sup>7</sup> WATERS**.

ii. John WATERS.

**14.** Samuel Hampton<sup>6</sup> WATERS (*Caperas5*, *James Lafayette4*, *John3*, *Moses2*, *John1*) was born 1879. He married Mary Parilee GILLELAND October 27, 1901 in Hall County, Georgia. She was born 1883.

Children of Samuel WATERS and Mary GILLE-LAND are:

- i. Thelma Estelle<sup>7</sup> WATERS, m. George Harold HOGSED.
- ii. Jacob I. WATERS, m. Maudell LAWSON. iii. Robert E. WATERS.

**15. Henry L.<sup>6</sup> WATERS** (*Florence Oneida5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born October 06, 1877, and died January 21, 1965 in Hall County, Georgia. Burial: Alta Vista Cemetery, Gainesville, Georgia He married **Bessie GREEN** February 11, 1906 in Hall County, Georgia.

Children of Henry WATERS and Bessie GREEN are:

- i. Dorothy Lee<sup>7</sup> WATERS, m. Nevel Lee HIGHSMITH.
- ii. Clifford B. WATERS, m. Catholine SMITH.
- iii. Henry Lee WATERS.
- iv. Mary Lucille WATERS.
- v. Robert Pierce WATERS, b. 1907; d. August 04, 1992, Buford, Georgia; m. Lucille MERRITT.
- vi. James Ernest WATERS, b. March 27, 1908; d. October 10, 1974; m. Eula PARKS.
- vii. Florence Maeone WATERS, b. 1911; d. January 07, 1988; m. Charles A. FINGER.
- viii. Charlie F. WATERS, b. 1915; d. 1946; m. Doris HUGHES.

ix. Helen Elizabeth WATERS, b. September 12, 1923; m. James Howard HULSEY; b. 1923.

**16.** Naomi<sup>6</sup> WATERS (Florence Oneida5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1) was born June 26, 1885, and died May 21, 1973. She married John Sanford BLACKWELL December 28, 1908. He was born May 02, 1878.

Children of Naomi WATERS and John BLACK-WELL are:

- i. Rebe Josephine<sup>7</sup> BLACKWELL, m. Marcellus S. CAMERON.
- ii. Lillian BLACKWELL, b. January 06, 1913; d.
   June 08, 1977, Clermont, Georgia Burial: Concord Baptist Church Cemetery; m. Lu-

ther D. RICHARDSON; b. 1906; d. June 08, 1989.

iii. Bonnie Lucille BLACKWELL, m. Ralph E. STOFFER.

**17.** Paul DeWitt<sup>6</sup> WATERS (Florence Oneida5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1) was born February 07, 1887, and died April 03, 1961. He married Beulah HULSEY January 09, 1926. She was born 1894.

Children of Paul WATERS and Beulah HULSEY are:

i. Murphy J.<sup>7</sup> WATERS.

ii. Elizabeth WATERS.

iii. Wendall WATERS, b. April 26, 1929.

18. **Deborah<sup>6</sup> WATERS** (Florence Oneida5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1) was born March 15, 1891. She married **W. F. MC GLAMERY** May 25, 1916.

Children of Deborah WATERS and W. MC GLAMERY are:

i. Patricia Ann<sup>7</sup> MC GLAMERY.

ii. Frances R. MC GLAMERY.

iii. William F. MC GLAMERY, Jr..

**19. JOHN T.<sup>6</sup> WATERS** (*Peyton R.5, James Lafa-yette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born March 1897, and died November 06, 1930. He married **Venie WHITMIRE** June 07, 1914 in Hall County, Georgia.

Children of John WATERS and Venie WHITMIRE are:

i. John<sup>7</sup> WATERS.

- ii. Jack WATERS.
- iii. Nell WATERS, m. Homer LONDON.
- iv. Robert L. WATERS.

v. Flora WATERS, b. 1919; m. Reid CHAP-MAN.

**20. Pearl<sup>6</sup> WATERS** (*STARLIN<sup>5</sup>*, *James Lafayette4*, *John3*, *Moses2*, *John1*) was born 1890. She married **Claude C. PECK** December 27, 1909. He was born 1882.

Children of Pearl WATERS and Claude PECK are:

i. Geneva<sup>7</sup> PECK.

ii. Harold PECK.

- iii. Claudine PECK.
- iv. Martha Sue PECK.

v. Addie Lou PECK.

vi. Ida Mae PECK.

vii. Sally Fay PECK.

viii. J. C. PECK.

**21.** Grover Cleveland Candler<sup>6</sup> WATERS (*Mary5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born 1884, and died 1904 in Jackson County, Georgia. He married Lola HUTCHINS.

Child of Grover WATERS and Lola HUTCHINS is:

i. Thomas Daniel Lafayette<sup>7</sup> WATERS, b. 1903; m. Fannie KEPHART.

## Generation No. 5

**22.** Roy O'Dennis<sup>7</sup> WATERS (*Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born June 27, 1911 in Watkinsville, Georgia. He married **Helen Grace GILLESPIE** March 27, 1930 in Anderson County, South Carolina. She was born August 20, 1913 in Jackson County, Georgia.

Children of Roy WATERS and Helen GILLESPIE are:

23. i. **Richard Thomas<sup>8</sup> WATERS**, b. March 16, 1931, Georgia.

ii. Betty Joyce WATERS, b. January 16, 1933.iii. Mary Ann WATERS, b. March 08, 1935.

## Generation No. 6

**23. Richard Thomas<sup>8</sup> WATERS** (*Roy O'Dennis7*, *Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born March 16, 1931 in Georgia. He married **Shirley Ann WEILAGE** April 11, 1952 in Dekalb County, Georgia, daughter of **Herman WEILAGE** and **Virginia STONE**. She was born September 04, 1934 in Louisville, Kentucky.

Children of Richard WATERS and Shirley WEILAGE are:

24. i. Cathy Lynn<sup>9</sup> WATERS, b. July 24, 1953, Atlanta, Georgia.

25. ii. **Richard Michael WATERS**, b. March 01, 1959; Adopted child.

# Generation No. 7

24. Cathy Lynn<sup>9</sup>WATERS (*Richard Thomas8, Roy O'Dennis7, Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born July 24, 1953 in Atlanta, Georgia. She married **Dennis Brian BANKS** June 05, 1970 in Atlanta, Georgia. He was born November 06, 1950 in Atlanta, Georgia.

Children of Cathy WATERS and Dennis BANKS are:

26. i. Alicia Ann<sup>10</sup> BANKS, b. October 29, 1971, Austell, Georgia.

27. ii. Angela Marie BANKS, b. January 05, 1974, Atlanta, Georgia.

**25. Richard Michael<sup>9</sup> WATERS** (*Richard Thomas8, Roy O'Dennis7, Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born March 01, 1959. He married (1) **Tina SLIGER**. He married (2) **Robin OSBORNE**.

Child of Richard WATERS and Tina SLIGER is:

i. **Richard Augustus<sup>10</sup> WATERS**, b. January 02, 1986.

## Generation No. 8

**26.** Alicia Ann<sup>10</sup> BANKS (*Cathy Lynn9WATERS*, *Richard Thomas8, Roy O'Dennis7, Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born October 29, 1971 in Austell, Georgia. She married (1) Michael BAYER. She married (2) David EDWARDS. She married (3) Charles Turner RICHBURG.

Children of Alicia BANKS and Charles RICHBURG are:

i. **Matthew Brian<sup>11</sup> RICHBURG**, b. April 10, 1993.

ii. Catilyn Nicole RICHBURG, b. April 26, 1995.

**27.** Angela Marie<sup>10</sup> BANKS (*Cathy Lynn9WATERS, Richard Thomas8, Roy O'Dennis7, Lon6, Philip Barry5, James Lafayette4, John3, Moses2, John1*) was born January 05, 1974 in Atlanta, Georgia. She married (1) Robert ARTZ. She married (2) Michael BETTENCOURT. She married (3) Robert ARTZ.

Child of Angela BANKS and Robert ARTZ is:

i. **Derek Scott<sup>11</sup> BANKS**, b. December 13, 1996. Child of Angela BANKS and MICHAEL BET-TENCOURT is:

ii. **Haley Monique<sup>11</sup> BETTENCOURT**, b. December 03, 1996.

Children of Angela BANKS and Robert ARTZ are:

iii. Jared Elizabeth<sup>11</sup> ARTZ, b. May 13, 2000.

iv. Kasey Lynn ARTZ, b. March 09, 2002

Used TRAILS Vol XX #2

# **Descendants of Charles R. Terrell**

#### Generation No. 1

Submitted by: Charles Stephenson; San Antonio, Texas; crsdrssatx@hotmail.com

Attached you will find what I have on the Terrells. Please use this to add to the Terrell files. My request is that you let me know how and where my Terrell data fits into the Terrell ancestry.

**1.** Charles R.<sup>1</sup> TERRELL was born 1801 in Virginia, and died October 02, 1861. He married Margaret 'Peggy' WILLIAMS. She was born 1797 in North Carolina, and died May 29, 1865.

Children of Charles TERRELL and Margaret WIL-LIAMS are:

2.

- i. **Mary<sup>2</sup> TERRELL**, b. 1829, North Carolina.
- ii. Robert Coleman TERRELL, b. August 14, 1832, Virginia; d. June 22, 1882, Cedar Ridge, Marshall County, Alabama.
  - iii. **Susan Virginia TERRELL**, b. 1841, ALabama.

## Generation No. 2

**2. Robert Coleman<sup>2</sup> TERRELL** (*Charles R.*<sup>1</sup>) was born August 14, 1832 in Virginia, and died June 22, 1882 in Cedar Ridge, Marshall County, Alabama. He married **Nancy Elizabeth HATCHER**. She was born January 13, 1843 in Georgia, and died May 25, 1914 in ALabama.

Children of Robert TERRELL and Nancy HATCHER are:

- 3. i. Margaret Elizabeth (Lizzie)<sup>3</sup> TER-RELL, b. May 27, 1864, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. September 03, 1922, At home in Martling, Marshall County, Alabama.
  - ii. Charles R. TERRELL, b. February 03, 1866, Alabama; d. February 04, 1867, Alabama.
- iii. Mary Melissa TERRELL, b. July 03, 1871, Marshall County, Alabama; d. September 27, 1962, Gadsden, Etowah Co., AL. Bur. Crossville, Dekalb Co., AL..
  - iv. Nancy Ann TERRELL, b. March 27,

1876, Marshall County, Alabama; d. 1902, Bur. Kings Chapel, Marshall County, Alabama; m. **William F. FLOYD**, December 16, 1891, At the home of **N. E. TERRELL**, Marshall County, AL..

v. Charles Robert TERRELL, b. August 15, 1878, Guntersville Marshall County, Alabama; d. July 27, 1960, Amherst, Lamb Co., TX Bur. Sudan Cem. Lamb Co., TX; m. Mattie Adeline TUCKER, September 21, 1900, Courthouse, Fort Payne, Dekalb County, Alabama.

## Generation No. 3

**3. Margaret Elizabeth (Lizzie)<sup>3</sup> TERRELL** (*Robert Coleman<sup>2</sup>, Charles R.*<sup>1</sup>) was born May 27, 1864 in Martling, Marshall County, Alabama, and died September 03, 1922 in At home in Martling, Marshall County, Alabama. She married **William Thomas STRANGE** September 20, 1883 in At **W. C. STRANGE's** house, Marshall County, Alabama, son of **Unknown & Mary STRANGE**. He was born December 24, 1864 in Marshall County, Alabama, and died February 28, 1921 in Martling, Marshall County, Alabama.

Notes for Margaret Elizabeth (Lizzie) TERRELL:

Listed in the 1870 census on July 14, 1870, near Guntersville in Marshall County, age 6 with parents. Listed in the 1880 census on June 12, 1880 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 16, with parents and 4 other children. Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900, near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 36, married 16 years, with husband and 8 children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 45, with husband (William) and 5 children. Married 25 years and 8 living children. Margaret died at her home September 3, 1922 from complications of osteoarthritis.

(Most of the above data was collected by Max Bryant, Martling, Marshall Co., AL)

Children of Margaret TERRELL and William STRANGE are:

 i. John Robert<sup>4</sup> STRANGE, b. July 16, 1884, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. October 18, 1960, Albertville, Marshall County, Alabama; m. Evie Eldora PARRISH, May 07, 1907, Wyath Clayton Parrish's house, Marshall County, AL; b. August 21, 1891, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. May 17, 1975, Albertville, Marshall County, Alabama. Notes for John Robert STRANGE: Marriage Certificate: Marshall County, Alabama - Book 15, p708. Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 15, with parents and 7 other children. Oc-

- cupation-farm laborer.
- ii. Lula Belle STRANGE, b. September 09, 1886, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. May 30, 1946, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; m. Thomas H. KIRK, August 20, 1904, Home of the bride, Marshall County, Alabama; b. August 30, 1882, Alabama; d. January 18, 1966, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama.

Notes for Lula Belle STRANGE: Listed in the 1900 census on 20 June 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 13, with Parents and seven other children.

Listed in the 1910 census on 2 May 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 23, with husband. Married six years with two children.

Notes for THOMAS H. KIRK:

Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 28, with wife and 2 children. Married 6 years. Parents were both listed from Georgia. Thomas killed **Jim TAYLOR** (his brother-in-law) because of his involvement with Thomas' wife.

iii. Ida Leonah STRANGE, b. November 05, 1888, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. November 19, 1971, Bessemer, Jefferson County, Alabama; m. (1) James Hartley TAYLOR, July 31, 1904, Home of the bride, Marshall County, Alabama; b. July 06, 1882, Georgia; d. July 17, 1920, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; m. (2) **Jim LAMBERT**, 1923.

Notes for Ida Leonah STRANGE: Ida was listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 11, with parents and 7 other children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 4, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 21, with husband and 1 child (**Lois**) and mother-in-law. Married 5 years shown as having one child and 1 living. Ida lived with her daughter, **Nell**, after her separation from **Jim LAM-BERT** until her death in 1971. Jim was killed by his brother-in-law **Thomas KIRK**.

Notes for James Hartley TAYLOR:

**Jim LAMBERT** was a holiness preacher. Ida was Jim's second marriage and they divorced after a short time. He is buried next to his first wife at Asbury Cemetery in Marshall County, Alabama.

iv. Beulah Bea STRANGE, b. January 21, 1891, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. 1966, Memorial Cemetery, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma Co., OK.; m. General Sherman DOWDY, October 13, 1910, Dr. I. L. Dowdy's Martling, Marshall Co., Alabama; b. August 12, 1890, Alabama; d. June 20, 1978, Shawnee, Pottawatomie Co., OK. Bur. Mem. Cem. Oklahoma City, OK..

Notes for beulah bea STRANGE: Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900, near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 9, with parents and 7 other children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 17, with parents and 4 children. Marriage Certificate: M(1) Marshall County, Alabama - Book 17, p426. Moved to Oklahoma (maybe Tulsa) after she got married. She had at least 2 sons. Notes for GENERAL **SHERMAN** DOWDY: After he married Beulah they moved to Oklahoma. He was a Methodist Preacher. Listed in the 1900 census living near Thompson's in Marshall County, Alabama, age 9 living with parents and 6 other children.

v. Thomas Kelt STRANGE, b. July 17, 1893, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. March 02, 1958, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama Bur. Martling Cem.; m. Faye Belle KIRBY, March 12, 1922, Marshall County, Alabama; b. April 13, 1898, Albertville, Marshall County, Alabama.; d. August 19, 1983, Guntersville, Buried in Martling, Marshall Co. AL..

Notes for Thomas Kelt STRANGE: Marriage Certificate: M(1) Marshall County, Alabama. Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 6, with parents and 7 other children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 15, with parents and 4 other children. Kelt lived all his life in Martling, Marshall County, Alabama. He took his own life while he was at his son's (Max) home.

Notes for Faye Belle KIRBY: Listed in the 1900 census near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 2, with parents and 4 other children (**Birdie, Leo, Homer & Mary E.**). List in the 1910 census on April 21, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 12, with parents and 2 other children (**Leo & Homer**).

vi. Millard Virgil STRANGE, b. February 24, 1895, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. September 07, 1962, Albertville, Buried in Martling Cem. Marshall Co. Alabama.; m. Noma Claire' ISBELL, December 24, 1919, Marshall County, Alabama; b. January 07, 1902; d. April 19, 1986, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama.

Notes for Millard Virgil STRANGE: Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 5, with parents and 7 other children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 13, with parents and 4 other children. Listed in the 1920 census in Whiton, Dekalb County, Alabama.

(Census data collected by Max Bryant, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama) Notes for Noma Claire' ISBELL: Listed in the 1920 Alabama census residing in Whiton, Dekalb County, Alabama.

- vii. Tempie Oletha "Lee" STRANGE, b. March 24, 1897.
  Notes for Tempie Oletha "Lee" STRANGE: Listed in the 1900 census on June 20 as living in Marshall County, Alabama, age 3, with parents and 7 other children. List in the 1910 census on May 10, age 13, living in Marshall County with parents and 4 other children.
- viii. Hattie Pearl STRANGE, b. April 03, 1900, Martling, Marshall County, Alabama; d. April 17, 1977, Fort Payne, Dekalb Co. Alabama. Buried in Fort Payne; m. (1) JONES; m. (2) Ruben H. CARR, December 09, 1917, Marshall County, Alabama; b. Abt. 1895, Alabama; d. Abt. 1958, Texas. Notes for HATTIE PEARL STRANGE: Listed in the 1900 census on June 20, 1900 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 1 month, with parents and 7 other children. Listed in the 1910 census on May 2, 1910, near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 9, with parents and 4 other children. Pearl divorced Ruben CARR soon after the last child and later married a JONES. She had 2 sons by Jones.

Notes for Ruben H. CARR: Listed in the 1910 census on May 3, 1910 near Thompson's in Marshall County, age 15, with parents and six other children.

**4.** Mary Melissa<sup>3</sup> TERRELL (*Robert Coleman*<sup>2</sup>, *Charles R*.<sup>1</sup>) was born July 03, 1871 in Marshall County, Alabama, and died September 27, 1962 in

Gadsden, Etowah Co., AL. Bur. Crossville, Dekalb Co., AL.. She married **Daniel Clayton BRYANT** November 15, 1887 in At the home of Ike Johnson in Marshall Co., AL., son of **Ryal BRYANT** and **Isabelle WOMACK**. He was born March 23, 1870 in Dekalb County, Alabama, and died January 11, 1935 in Crossville, Dekalb County, Alabama.

Children of Mary TERRELL and Daniel BRYANT are:

- Nancy Isabelle<sup>4</sup> BRYANT, b. October 15, 1888, Cedar Ridge, Marshall County, Alabama; d. June 02, 1976, Bur. Crestwood Cem. Gadsden, Etowah County, Alabama; m. Milford Grady BEAIRD, April 17, 1913, Fort Payne, Dekalb County, Alabama.
- ii. **Riley Coleman BRYANT**, b. October 26, 1890; d. March 17, 1966.

# TERRELL REV SOLDIERS ON GA ARCHIVE LIST

Veteran Residence Lottery Fortunate Draw Date Granted

**TERRELL, James Franklin** 1827 258 28 Lee 11/25/1836

 36
 29
 Lee
 11/15/1836

 **TERRELL, William** DeKalb
 1832
 258
 27
 2

 Cherokee Reverted
 1832
 258
 27
 2

# **QUERIES**

Limited to two per member per year & limited to 50 words each maximum. 29 September 2002

May N. Heffington 407 Willow Street Conway, AR 72032

Dear May,

You sent to me a letter which said:

Conway, AR August 31, 2002

#### Dear Don,

You answered a request about James L. TERRELL on Dec. 2000 by my daughter Janie Heffington. You verified a 1850 census I had found on Oren TERRELL family he states he was from Ga. and wife Nancy CRUMP from Mo. I have found her parents are Richard CRUMP and Sarah SMITH; they came from Ky. To Mo. CA1819, had a large family. I found them in 1820 Calloway Co, Mo. census. I have found no other record of her with family line. I have wondered if they dropped her for marrying an Indian?

I have been to Batesville, AR, to check their Old Hickory Museum. I found in 1815 were 15 families came and settled in Goodie Creek along White River on Oil Trough later called Rosie. Oren did not come with them until later. He came with Essix CAPSTRAW from Rutherford Co, No. Carolina. He went to an Indian village and married Elizabeth a Cherokee Indian chief's daughter. He was in Livingston Co, Ky., in 1799. In 1802 he & wife were granted 800 acres of land in Livingston Co, Ky., Certificate No. 435 & 436. They had a son William & a daughter Payton TUCKER married. He was appointed guardian of William in 1823 when Capshow's wife died. He died in 1827. Wm. PUD-DLEY & DODD family; John WATT & Samuel WATT he died in Lawrence Co, AR, 1817. These families seem to have married into Indian families.

1. I found in Lawrence Co, AR, Deed Book B 1817-25 where on Nov 1817 **Oren** spoke of a military discharge on July 25, 1805. Is there some way you could track this and found more of **Oren TER-RELL** for us?

2. I found their Marriage Recorded 1808-1835 Nov 22, 1821. I could not get a copy of the marriage license as they stated at that time these records were lost.

3. Found in 1822 Land Grant in Craighead Co. for **Orren TERRILL** for serving in Army of U.S. **Sharon Rimmer**, my niece, found where President **James MONROE** granted this. Could you also trace this military service record to see if home state and parents are recorded anywhere?

4. I found a story of Land Case 1825 that included a lot of the families that were living in area of Independence Co, AR. **Oren & Nancy** were in the list of inheritance. I found in Springfield, MO, library last fall a "History of Calloway Co., MO. There were **DUDDLEYS, WATTS, & TERRELL** there at same time as **CRUMPS**. I have also found a **James A. TERRELL**, b. 1792, in Orange Co, N.C., married to **Susannah MIDDLEBROOK**, b. 1795, in Va. He died in Washington Co, Mo. I have wondered if it could have been **James** in the 1830 census. They state a daughter **Martha Ann** b. 1832 in Mo.

5. I have found tax records though 1850 for **Oren**, but no death or cemetery record. Found **Hiram's** family record 1860; have wondered about the 2 born in AR. **Oren's Nancy** would have been 23 and his son **Hiram**. Census states Hiram is from Ohio. I have been there trying to trace a lot of TERRELLs that have come from Ohio, coming westward. Some come through Ky.

6. Found **James TERRELL** in 1870 census of Ind., Co. Have his record of marriage to our **Nancy Jane RINNER** (b. 1851) in 1871 in Jefferson Co, AR. My mother, daughter of **Emma & Joseph BAT-TLES**, stated **James TERRELL** worked in mines and died of lung disease in 1880 – buried Old Texan Your letter arrived while I was recovering from an illness, and starting to catch up on deferred personal affairs and research.

Since I cannot recall what information I furnished to Janie in December 2000, I shall try to start over.

First, regarding James A. TERRILL who married Susannah Middlebrook, I cannot discover any connection between him and Oren. It is my best estimation that this James appears in the 1830 census of Orange Co, Va. (p. 331) rather than 1830 Missouri, since his son William (b. 1838) was born in Orange Co, and his daughter Nancy Jane (b. 1840) was born in Washington Co, Mo. His daughter Martha Ann TERRILL married Hamilton TERRILL (a 2nd cousin), and as of 1880 they were both still living in Macdonald Co, Mo. I have to tell you that my census index for the 1830 census does not show a James TERRELL in Missouri; however, indexes are filled with flaws because if the difficulty of reading the handwriting on the census pages.

Oren TERRELL is one of my (many) unsolved mysteries. "Orin" or "Orren" is a unique name among my Southern TERRELLs; whereas, Robert Wilson Tirrell in his 1969 book "The Tirrell Tirrill-TERRILL Tyrrell Book" documents three Massachusetts TERRILLs named "Orrin" (none of whom match your man). On www.GenCircles.com I found An **Orrin H. TERRILL** (wife unk.) whose grandfather was from Connecticut and who was the father of **William Peet TERRILL** (b. 1822, m. 1843 in Canada)(LDS shows Orrin born in Conn.) – probably unrelated to yours. LDS has another **Orren TER**- Cemetery, Guy, AR. I was very fortunate to have James' Family Bible given to me before my mother of 99<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> died last of June 2001.

7. I'm sorry I have been so long about thanking you for your help so far in our family search. I am almost 77. Eight years ago tomorrow I lost all my stomach with a rare fast cancer. So far, my yearly test comes free of cancer. My health is good now, but I tire real easy. I have enjoyed what time I have to search for my roots. Sharon Rimmer & I share "TERRELL Trails," also Emma Dicken's genealogy. Her email srimmer@teworks.net. You may answer to her.

**RELL** born in N.Y. (1839). This is a strong hint that Oren has New England roots.

My first discovery of Oren is in the reconstructed 1820 census of Arkansas. In that patchwork document he appears in Independence Co, Ark., in 1818; and he appears in Lawrence Co, Ark., in 1821. This is interesting, since Independence Co wasn't created until 23 Oct 1820 (in part from Lawrence Co).

"Orren TERRILL" was granted 160 acres of land in Craighead Co, Ark., on 29 Apr 1822 under the Scrip-Warrant Act of 6 May 1812 (2 Stat. 728), document #25113. The certificate says "for service as Pvt. In Capt. Wilkonson's Company of the 24th Regt. of Infantry." All U.S. Government land grants are made in the name of the President, and someone signs for him. The discharge date of 1805 (which you provided) seemed unrealistic, since Orren would have to enlist at age 14 or younger. Only musicians could enlist that young.

I searched Revolutionary War records but did not find Oren. I searched "Compiled Service records of Volunteer Soldiers who Served from 1784 to 1811" (National Archives) and did not find him (these were activated militia soldiers).

I searched "Registers of Enlistments in the United States Army 1798-1914" (National Archives Record Group M233) – these are Regular Army enlistments. And, I found him. This is the data: TERRILL, Orrin (probably the correct spelling of his name), rank Private, 24th U.S. Infantry Regiment commanded by Capt Williamson (Spool 12, 1798 to 17 May 1815). At time of enlistment he was a farmer, blue eyes, fair hair, fair complexion, and born in Ohio Co, Va. He enlisted 4 April 1814 for the war. He was discharged at St. Louis on 24 Jul 1815 when his term expired. There is reference to a pension case; but I have personally examined all of the original copies of TERRELL (etc.) War of 1812 pension applications, and did not find him. From St. Louis, we can imagine him beginning his Western adventure.

Next we find him as "Orron TERRILL" in the 1830 census of Independence Co, Ark. Also in this county are James Terrel and Hiram Terril. I cannot tell if these are neighbors; however, Orrin will name one of sons Hiram.

Next we find him as "Orin TERRELL" in the 1840 census of Christian, Izard Co, Ark. Izard Co was formed from Independence co on 27 Oct 1825. Living nearby (next census page) is Hiram TERRELL also living in Christian. This suggests that Hiram is his father or brother. Unfortunately, my 40,000+ person database does not include a suitable "Hiram" (wrong dates or wrong place).

Finally, the 1850 census of Christian, Independence Co, Ark. (p. 368) lists him as follows:

779 779 Oren TERRELL 59 M W Farmer Ga.				
Nancy " 42 F		Mo.		
<b>Sarah</b> " 15 F		Ark.		
Hiram " 8 M		Ark.		
Elizabeth "4 F		Ark.		
James " 1 M		Ark.		
Martha Westmoreland	27F	Ark.		
William Bailey 8 M	Ark.			
Elizabeth Westmoreland	6/12 F	F Ark.		

Hiram is gone. But – ahah! – a very likely **Hiram TERRELL** shows up in Caldwall Co, Ky. (p. 390), as follows:

739 739 Hiram TERRILL	53 M W Farmer Va.	
Nancy "	25 F	Ky.
Levi "	16 M Farmer	Ark.
James "	13 M	Ark.
Nancy "	8 F	Ark.
Sarah A. "	2 F	Ky.
Happee B. "	1 F	Ky.

Is there a family connection? "Hiram" is a very uncommon name among Southern TERRELLs. It is much more common among Northern TERRELLs. An interesting speculation; however, there is an important (but not fatal) disconnect: **Oren** says he was born in 1791 in Georgia; and **Hiram** says he was born in 1793 in Virginia. (I went back and took another look at the 1850 hand census entry for Oren, and it very clearly says "Ga.") I've seen some odd migration patterns, but this would be the first Georgia-to-Virginia migration I've encountered. I think the census clerk mis-recorded "Va." as "Ga." Unfortunately, the old scraps of paper that we rely upon for this information are filled with inaccuracies.

In 1860 this same Hiram is back in Independence Co, Ark.; and now he says that he was born in Ohio. I wish he would make up his mind.

I could not find son **James** in 1870 Independence Co, Ark., (or anywhere else). There is a **James TERRELL** living there (p. 30) (age 25 v. age 21) married to **Sarah A.** (b. 1829). The same is true for 1880. The afore-mentioned **James** is there (now married to "**Adoline**," b. 1828), and he is a farmer. Neither could I find **Nancy Jane TERRELL**.

If **Nancy Jane TERRELL** survived to 1900, I certainly could not find her in Arkansas.

Now, let us drop back. If **Orrin** is from Ohio Co, Va. (W.Va.), born ca. 1791, who are his parents? The 1787 Virginia state census of Ohio Co shows **Jarrett TERRELL** with two males in the household. The reconstructed 1790 Va. census shows no TERRELLs in Ohio Co. The 1810 Va. census shows **Daniel, Daniel, Eli** and **Abner TERRELL**. 1820 shows only **Daniel**. 1830 shows **Daniel** and **Aos (Amos) TERRELL**. 1840 shows **Daniel** and **Jeret TERRILL**.

**Daniel Terril** is known to me. He is from New Jersey, and he and his wife **Jane** settled in Ohio Co in 1794 or earlier. He died in 1847, but in the 1850 census his sons **Daniel Jr**. and **Jeremiah** are still living in the county. No "**Orrin**" or "**Hiram**" documented in this family.

However, there is yet a second New England family that has some attachment to Ohio Co, Va. (W.Va.). A researcher (whose name I did not record since I am not researching or reconstructing New England families) says that Jared T. TERRILL (b. 25 Dec 1757, Waterbury, New Haven, Conn.; d. 1832-36, Middle Grave Creek, Marshall Co, Va. [W.Va.]) who married **Sarah Margaret** (b. 1761, Waterbury, Conn.), son of Moses TERRILL and Susannah BARNES of Waterbury, Conn. (Roger TER-RILL clan). Settled in Marshall Co, Va. (W.Va.) which adjoins Ohio Co. His son Amos (Aos) is in the 1830 census of Ohio Co, Va. Bruce W. Tyrrell, in his 1995 book Roger and Abigail (Ufford) TER-RILL and Some Descendants, 1632-1993, shows Jared TERRILL (a Revolutnionary Soldier) as having only one child: Jared Daniel TERRILL (b. ca. 1780)(pp. 71-72). This son seems to still be in Marshall Co in 1850 (p. 328), along with his own sons Amos (p. 245) and Sherman (p. 259). I tend to think the Orrin may be an undocumented child of Jared TERRILL. The book's author does not suggest that Jared had no other children than Jared **Daniel TERRILL**.

I'm afraid this is as far as I can take you with the information available to me. I suggest you search the surviving records of Ohio and Marshall Counties, West Virginia.

From your letter it is not clear to me who married **Elizabeth**, the Cherokee Indian. If it was **Orrin**, by 1850 he is married to **Nancy**, who is "white." The family probably would have shunned an Indian wife, but Uncle Sam would have counted her in the census if she was living outside the Indian nation or reservation. No suitable "**Elizabeth TERRELL**" in the 1850 census of Arkansas.

Indians, especially mixed blood, living off the reservation were provided a strong incentive to register and declare their ancestry to the Dawes Commission of the U.S. Government between 1898 and 1914 and divide about \$4 million in Indian trust money. Most of them registered during 1902-1903. I have examined those applications (both "accepted" and "rejected") at the National Archives (Record Group 75, Series 53A), and none of them refer to **Oren TER**-

**RELL**. Several TERRELL families (including mine) have stories about an Indian maiden in the ancestry, and most of them turn out to be imaginary. In my case, my great-grandfather was the source of this whopper. He thought it was funny to string his kids along with this story. It was believed by three generations until my research in 1987-88 disproved it.

Sincerely, Don C. TERRILL (with the TERRELL Society of America)



# RICHARD GRAY TERRELL and JES-SE HILL TERRELL

Written by Great Granddaughter,Betty Terrell Owens BeTER\_77@aol.com December 2003 **Richard Gray TERRELL** 

was born in the Hillsboro area, less than ten miles

from El Dorado in Union County, Arkansas. He was born 15 December 1862, (*ref: death certificate*), or in 1863 (*date on gravestone, <u>Cemetery Records</u> <u>Smith Co. TX Vol. Ill, Southwest Quarter</u>, page 197; 1900 census of Smith Co. TX). His father was Thomas C. Terrell, and his mother was Sarah Ellen TATUM Terrell. Richard Gray Terrell was enumerated on the 1880 census of Union Co. AR. He married Lula GIVENS, 23 January 1883, in Smith County, TX, and 2<sup>nd</sup> Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" HILL on 3 April 1898 in Smith County, TX.* 

Family tradition is that Richard's mother sent him out one night to get some coal oil, and he did not return until twenty years later with some coal oil in hand. (*Source: Douglas Terrell*). His daughter, **Eunice HOPSON** said he "left home to see the world." Perhaps he had heard family stories about his maternal great grandmother, **Rachel WALKER VARDEMAN** who died in Rusk County Texas in 1854, and his three **VARDEMAN** uncles who had served as Texas Rangers, and these stories caused him to head for Texas. (*one source: <u>Remembering</u>*  <u>Rusk County, by Rusk Co. Gen .Soc., 1992, page</u> 355, Vardeman stories by Ruth S. Grant)

**Douglas Terrell** said he was told that when **Richard** returned to his old home in Arkansas, he gave a signal "Rebel type yell" used as a password during the Civil War at the lane to his home, and a black man there said "It's Master **Dick**, he's come home." Richard's mother was not on the 1880 census. Twins were born to her in 1874. She is presumed deceased by 1880.

A deed of conveyance is found on Page 1, Book MM in the Courthouse in Union Co. AR. In it, on the 29th day of January, 1890, **Richard G. TER-RELL** sold for \$246.00, one black horse/ mule about ten years old, and the cotton already planted on 30 acres. His son, **Minor TERRELL**, was born there (*Source: 1910 Census*).

Aunt **Eunice Hopson** said that her father was fair with blue eyes, and that his son, Uncle **Steve TER-RELL** was "the spitting image of him." She said that Aunt **Grace**, her sister, had his eyes.

**Richard Gray TERRELL** was called "**Ritchie**" in his father's will and was known as **Dick TERRELL** in Texas. He made his living in sawmills, and the logging business. All his children except **Minor TERRELL** were born in various sawmill towns in East Texas.

Richard Gray TERRELL was employed by the McMann or McMinn Sawmill in Henderson Co. TX. It was located on the Neches River, and the family lived there. Eugene TERRELL was born there. Richard ran the ferry across the "Big Eddy" on the Neches River near Chandler, Texas. The ferry was owned by the owner of the saw mill. This was before the bridge was built across "Big Eddy". The "old Ferry" crossing was where many families went for picnics and swimming in the 1940's. At one time, loggers put logs in the Neches to float them down to the saw mill. Richard Gray TERRELL operated a steam powered boat that worked with pulling the logs down the river. He built a bridge across Fork Creek at the fork of the Neches and Kickapoo Rivers and it was called *Terrell's Crossing*. A log road was built in conjunction with the crossing, and this was built with the help of Eugene TERRELL and his brothers.

**Douglas Terrell** said in the area where "Terrell's Crossing" was located, that his father, **Eugene** 

"Gene" TERRELL, had sunk big hollow logs to make a habitat for catfish. They would go there, and as "Gene" could hold his breath longer than Douglas could hold his, "Gene" would dive down to try to catch a catfish. The method involved tying a rope to oneself, and tying on a plank to block the fish from going out the other end of the log. One time, "Gene" had tied the rope to his hand, and was taking an extra long time to surface. When he finally came up, he had a 22 pound catfish with him. These logs were used to put catfish on the TERRELL family tables during the Depression years.

Along about 1935, there was a forest of very large old trees that grew in the Neches River vicinity in Henderson County, TX. The National Guard had used the trees for target practice for a long time. About this time, **Tom TERRELL**, Richard Gray TERRELL's eldest son, bought the timber, and proceeded to cut it. The community was very angry that the trees were being cut. **Douglas TERRELL** said it could have very well been a natural virgin stand of trees. He described it as very, very beautiful. **Eugene TERRELL** was employed there for a long time, doing nothing but sharpening the saws that were used to cut the trees. They were full of shells that had been shot by the National Guard, and dulled or broke the many saws used to cut the trees.

Richard Gray " Dick" and Lula Terrell had seven children:

1. **Thomas "Tom" C. TERRELL**: (1886-1955) (He had the same name as Dick Terrell's father.) He married **Ethel RASH**.

2. Mittie E.: TERRELL (1882-1907) (Dick Terrell's mother was named Ellen....Could the E. be for Ellen?) She married W.L.HUBBARD.

3. Sam: TERRELL (1888ca -1905) Uncle Steve said he died trying to wire rafters together to make a ceiling for their house. Douglas Terrell said that Sam was very smart. Sam, as a very young child, had made a small mechanical sawmill that actually worked.

4. **Carrie Frances: TERRELL** (1894-1971) Aunt Carrie married several times. One of Aunt Carrie's husbands was **William K. BAILEY** that she married in Beaumont, Texas. He was a member of the Bailey family of Barnum, and Bailey Circus. She also married Joseph BEALL. 5. Minor Wallace TERRELL (1890-1977) (Minor is a name found in previous generations of Terrell families, and there was a Minor Wallace living in Union County, Arkansas). Minor married Oma Jane SHIFLETT.

6 & 7. Infants who died.

**Lula** died prior to 1898. **Eunice Terrell Hopson** said **Lula Givens Terrell** was buried at Teasleville, TX near Bullard TX in an unmarked grave.

**Richard Gray Terrell** married Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" HILL 3 April 1898 in Smith County, Texas. They were the parents of fourteen children:

1. Richard Gray, TERRELL Jr. :" Dick" (1899-1986)

2. Eugene Matthew "Gene" TERRELL: (1901-1984) Both names came from Jesse Hill Terrell's side of the family, Matthew being her father's name, and Eugene from the Augier family. Eugene "Gene" Terrell married Mary Belle NOWLIN in Henderson County on 22 Feb. 1922, and are the grandparents of the author.

3. **Dave**: **TERRELL** (c 1902-1905) Died as a child after eating lye soap (*source: Steve Terrell*)

4. Alice Lee: TERRELL (1903-1968) Married John B. NOWELL

5. Steve: (1904-1995) Married Laverne WYATT.

6. Clyde: (1906-1981) Married Willie GIDEON.

7. Eunice Inez: (1913- 1998) Married Riley HOP-SON.

8. Willy Frank: "Bill" (1915-1989)

9. Joe Horace: (1917- still living ) Married Sara COTNEY.

10. Jefferson Francis: TERRELL (1919-1974) (Jesse's father was named Jefferson.) married Louise CLOUD.

11. **Grace Ann: TERRELL** (1922-1972) (Richard had a sister named Grace.)

12. **W.O**.: **TERRELL** Died young. (These initials may stand for **William Organ**. Organ is a family name from Richard's mother's family.)

13. **Caddie**: **TERRELL** Died young...(Richard's sister was named Caddie.)

## 14. Infant TERRELL

**Richard Gray TERRELL** joined the Baptist Church in Chandler, Texas in 1913 (*ref: <u>Chandler</u>, <u>Its History and People</u>*) After his death, his wife and children still at home were members of the Martin Springs Church of Christ in Henderson County, Texas. (Source: Doris and Douglas Terrell).

**Richard Gray TERRELL** returned to Union County, Arkansas in 1925 and became sick with the flu, which turned into pneumonia. He was carried to Little Rock, Arkansas. **Dr. MOON**, his personal physician in Chandler, Texas, went to Little Rock, and brought him home on the train to Chandler. He died 6 April 1925. (*Source: Steve Terrell*).

**TERRELL TERRELL** was buried in Loftin Cemetery in Teasleville Cemetery in Smith Co. TX. Surely he was buried beside his first wife, **Lula**. A small tombstone was put there. When **Jesse** died, a double headstone with **Richard** and **Jesse's** names was erected, and the original stone was also left in place.

## Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" Hill Terrell

18 September 1878-20 October 1956

From the first, Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" HILL Terrell lived an interesting life. I remember being taken in to see her when I was young, when she looked quite ancient. When she died, her vast Terrell and Hill families gathered at her daughter, Eunice Hopson's home.

Jesse, as she was called, was born to **Ernestine Matilda AUGIER HILL**, who was born in France. Her family moved to Cooke County, Texas by wagon train, and Jesse was the fifth child born. Before she was two years old, her father, **Matthew Jefferson Hill** was accidentally shot and killed. Numerous family tragedies occurred, and finally her widowed mother returned to Henderson County, Texas, where her maternal grandmother and the aunt, for whom she was named, lived. (*source: <u>East Texas Family</u> <u>Records, Vol 13, #2, pages 24-26 by DR. Alma MOORE FREELAND</u>)* 

In her teens, Jesse had an illegitimate son, **Paul BREWER**, who was given to a family named Brewer for adoption. Later, he returned to her, and was known and loved by all.

On April 3, 1898 she married a widower, **Richard** Gray "Dick" Terrell.

Fifteen years younger than him, she acquired a ready- made family of five children age 16 years to 3 years. With her husband, living in the East Texas woods while pursuing his living working in sawmills, and working on a boat in the Big Eddy, one shudders when one contemplates what her life

must have been like. Richard and Jesse started a family, and it seemed as soon as one child was weaned, another took its place.....fourteen times. Jesse lost an infant, and another child, Dave, died young from eating some lye soap.

When enlarging family pictures, the author was startled to see how beautiful she was in one of the pictures holding one of her babes with her husband. She was a heart-faced woman with a "widow's peak" in her hair.

Richard Gray "Dick" Terrell, her husband, left on a trip back to his place of birth in Arkansas in 1925, and returned to their home in Chandler on his deathbed. Soon Jesse was a widow with five or six young children for which to provide.

She became a member of the Martin Springs Church of Christ, where her daughter- in- law, Mary NOWLIN Terrell was a member. Another member of the Church there was Doris COTTEN Terrell who remembers the little purse in which Jesse's daughter Grace used to bring her Church offering. Jesse had a brief second marriage.

Tragedy struck Jesse. She lost her eyesight.

In the 1950's, Grandma Jesse Terrell made her home with her daughter, Eunice Hopson on an East Texas farm in Henderson County, Texas. A vicious tornado made a direct hit on their farmhouse, and the family, including Jesse, found themselves flung into the adjacent field. All survived. The home was smashed to small pieces.

I do know that even forty years or so after Jesse's death. Aunt Eunice still showed a fierce love for her Mother, as did her other children. There are several different spellings of Jesse's name, from Annette to Auntunett. I asked Aunt Eunice if a family Bible existed, and she said that it had blown away in the tornado. Because Jesse had a maternal aunt named Josephine Antoinette, I believe Jesse was named for her, and so have chosen to spell her name the way I have in the records. Her death record has several inaccuracies in it, including the spelling of her mother's maiden name and that her mother had been born on a ship as it crossed the ocean. The correct name was Augier, and her mother was three years old when she sailed to America.

Ernestine Matilda Augier and Matthew J. Hill obtained a marriage license in Henderson County, Texas on 28 Oct, 1872. She was the daughter of Clarissa "Clara" Antoinette ROBERT AUGIER and Bienvenue Pascal AUGIER. Clarissa and her children had joined her husband in America in 1856, and all were born in France. Augier died in Rapides Parish Louisiana in the 1860's and Clarrissa was found on the 1870, and 1880 census of Henderson County TX before she moved with her son, Charles Augier to Terrell in Kaufman County, Texas, where she died in 1900. Matthew J. Hill was the son of John Jacob Hill and Mary MULLINS Hill, and the grandson of Asaap Hill and Elizabeth MARR Hill. The widowed Elizabeth Hill first came to Texas before 1846 with her daughter, Rebecca Hill, according to family stories. She is buried in the Meador Cemetery in Smith County, Texas. (primary source ...various publications of Dr. Alma Moore FREE-LAND).

Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" Hill Terrell was the second wife of Richard Gray Terrell. She, along with his first wife, Lula Givens, were the founding Mothers of the East Texas Terrell family. What a great clan they gave birth to, and how straight and tall they would have stood if they could have seen the future of their Terrell family in Texas.

#### Richard Gray Terrell's family in Arkansas Thomas C. Terrell

Know all men by these presents, that I Thomas C. Terrell of Hillsboro, in the County of Union, and state of Arkansas, being in ill health, but of sound and disposing mind and memory, do make and publish this, my last will and testament, hereby revoking all former wills by me at any time heretofore made.

1<sup>st</sup>. I hereby constitute and appoint my beloved daughter Grace to be the sole executrix of my last will, without giving bond, directing my said executrix to pay all my just debts and funeral expenses and the legacies hereinafter given out of my estate.

 $2^{nd}$ . After the payments of my just debts and funeral expenses, I give to each of my children Perry Terrell, Thomas Terrell, Richie Terrell, and Cad Tatum, the sum of one dollar each, to be paid to each of them as soon after my decease but within one year, as conveniently may be done.

 $3^{rd}$ . And for the payment of the legacies aforesaid, I give and devise to my said executrix all the personal estate owned by me at my decease, also all moneys owned by me, or owing me, also my household furniture and wearing apparel for her sole use.

4<sup>th</sup>. I give and devise to my said executrix all of my real estate, of whatever kind and description, I may own at the time of my decease, to be hers and hers alone, to do with, and dispose of in any way she may see proper.

In testimony whereof, I hereto set my hand, and publish and declare this to be my last will and testament, in the presence of the witnesses named below, this 13 day of Dec. 1904.

#### Thos. C. Terrell

With these few words, **Thomas C. Terrell** of Hillsboro, Union County, Arkansas leaves an impression of his character and legacy to his descendants.

All he possessed except for four dollars, he left to his daughter, **Grace**, the wife of **Charles W. TEL-FORD**. Soon after Terrell's death and burial in Hillsboro Cemetery, Grace buried her only child, name unknown, beside him. The tombstone has the name Telford, "Our Darling", b. Dec. 8, 1906 engraved on it. Thomas Terrell's stone has a Masonic emblem. The graves of his brother, **Thomas O. Terrell** (1861-1923) and sister in law, **Gussie**, (**LEWIS**) (1869-1900) are in the same plot.

These four dollars....where did they go? The first one went to his first born son, **William Perry Terrell**. William Perry had married **Frances FLENI-KEN**, and moved to Duncan, Oklahoma, where he died about 1910.

The second dollar went to **Thomas O. Terrell**. This son stayed in Union County, Arkansas, and married first to **Gussie Lewis**, and second to **Hortense JORDAN**.

The third dollar went to **Richard Gray "Richie" Terrell** who moved to Henderson County, Texas, and married first, **Lula Givens**, and second, **Josephine Antoinette "Jesse" Hill.** 

The fourth dollar went to Grace's twin sister, **Caddie**. Caddie (Oct. 28, 1874-March 21, 1940) married her first cousin, **Dr. Perry A. Tatum**, (March 30 1868-October 18, 1928) and lived in Cherry Ridge, Union Parish, Louisiana. It is said that Caddie and her husband made a decision to never have children because of their close kinship. In her will, she bequeathed all she owned to her caregiver and niece, **Mrs. J.P. HEBERT** (**Mamie**) and her sister and brother in law, **Mr. and Mrs. C.W. Telford**. The Telfords were deceased by this time, with no descendants. Mrs. J.P. Hebert was the sole beneficiary.

**Thomas C. Terrell** married **Sarah Ellen Tatum** on December 25, 1857 at the home of her father, **Joshua Perry Tatum**. The 1860 census lists Terrell's occupation as farmer with a \$10,000 value of Personal Estate. The 1860 Index of Slave Owners shows that he owned three male slaves and three female slaves. In March 1862, Thomas C. was a Private in Co. G, 19 (Dockery's) Arkansas Infantry, Confederate Army. This unit defended Vicksburg, Mississippi during the siege. There is no known information on the military career of **Thomas C. Terrell**, other than the two small cards from the National Archives. No children were born between 1862 and 1874 that survived to be enumerated on the Census.

Sarah Ellen, wife of Thomas C., was not found on the 1880 census of Union County. She had birthed twin daughters in 1874 at the age of 38. Richard Gray left home between 1880 and 1883. Sarah Ellen is said to be buried on her father, **Joshua Perry Tatum's** plantation, now called the Taylor Plantation, located in Union County, Arkansas. (*source: Jackie MYERS*).

The Biographical and Historical Memories of Southern Arkansas, Goodspeed, 1890, stated that T.C. Terrell in 1890 was "Tyler" (tiler?) of Polk Lodge, A.F.& A. M. located at Hillsborough.

These records for Thomas C. Terrell are located in El Dorado, Union County, Arkansas. **Register of School Directors, Union County,**

<u>Arkansas 1882-1916</u>, Compiled by Flora Lovette; Indexed by Alwyn Murph, published in 1981 Date of Elected or Appointed:

T.C. Terrell Hillsboro ......Appt. July 1887

T.C. Terrell Hillsboro......Elected May 20, 1893

T.C. Terrell Hillsboro......Elected May 16, 1896

T.C. Terrell Hillsboro......Elected May 20, 1899

2. 1876

T.C. Terrell, et al to Mrs. D.A. Golsby Jan. 29, 1876 Thos. C. Terrell account of 1250 pounds of cotton to be used as payment to school

Teacher with others in community (T.C. Terrell liable for largest payment)

3. **1883** T.C. Terrell sold C.A. Suggs 600 acres, also sold one black mare mule about nine years old, one small horse mule about twelve years old, one dark

brown mare mule about twelve years old, one bay mare mule about thirteen years old, twenty head of cattle marked with swallow fork in the right and crop and split in the left ear.

Also all the cotton and corn Terrell shall make or cause to be made this year in Union and State. Terrell already planted eighty acres of cotton and sixty acres of corn.

4. **February 1897** T.C. Terrell sold to E.F. Saxon 600 acres for \$900.00

5. **1899** T. C. Terrell purchased Clerk's Deed of Tax Sale unspecified acres

6. **Dec. 1901** Thos. C. Terrell sold to P.C. Moon and H.L. Moon this amount of land: 160 acres, 40 acres, 40 acres, 40 acres, 160 acres, 80 acres, or a total of 680 acres for \$2040.00.

7. **Dec. 22, 1902** T.C. Terrell purchased 40 acres, from John .W. Robertson and S.M. Robertson for \$216.00

8. **1902** T.C. Terrell purchased 40 acres from Mrs. Abbey McStew for \$80.00

9. **July 1904** T.C. Terrell purchased 120 acres from T.C. Starrett, Delphine Starrett for \$300.00

10. November 23, 1904 T.C. Terrell Quit Claimsold 120 acres to Cornie Stave. Co.for \$325.00

Thomas came to Union County, Arkansas with his parents, **William Pitt TERRELL** and **Lucy B. JEFFRIES Terrell**, and siblings probably between 1848 and 1850 from Wake County, NC. The family received patents on many acres of land, and brought numerous slaves with them from North Carolina. Thomas married **Sarah Ellen Tatum**, who had recently moved with her family, **Joshua Perry Tatum**, and **Sarah Elizabeth Vardeman Tatum** from Alabama.

The Civil War raged around them and their families, undoubtedly changing their lives forever. Two sons left to seek their fortunes in other states. . It is evident that better times returned to the family. Terrell was first appointed to be a School Director, and then won three elections to the Register. His daughters filled the void left when Sarah Ellen died, and helped ease his life in his old age.

Thomas C. Terrell was the grandfather of 30 known grandchildren, and many of them lived in Henderson County, Texas.

**Betty Terrell Owens** lineage through Richard Gray Terrell has been proved for membership in the **Daughters of the American Revolution** for the following Patriots:

SOLOMON TERRELL, Patriot, North Carolina JEPTHA TERRELL, Patriot, North Carolina SYLVANUS WALKER, Soldier, Georgia MATTHEW ORGAN, Patriot, North Carolina PETER TATUM, Patriot, North Carolina JOHN HOWELL, Patriot, North Carolina Betty Terrell Owens lineage through Richard Gray Terrell has been proved for membership in The Colonial Dames of the Seventeenth Century for the following immigrants:

**FRANCIS EPES 1**, Colony of Virginia **WILLIAM TERRELL**, Colony of Virginia **NATHANIEL TATUM**, Colony of Virginia Submitted by <u>Betty Terrell Owens</u> BeTER\_77@aol.com

# T\*R\*Ls IN TEXAS PROBATE RECORDS

Contact county (last entry to right) for any that interest you.

http://three-legged-willie.org/texas/144.htm

**TERAL, Laura** NCM, (no papers) Mar 13 1924 Robertson

**TERAL, S. J.** tubercular, (no papers) Aug 11 1938 Bowie

TERALL, minors Mar 28 1898 Bowie

TERALL, Stonewall deceased Mar 28 1898 Bowie TERRELL, A. T. deceased \_\_\_\_\_ Bowie

TERRELL, Bon deceased Jul 16 1928 Guadalupe

**TERRELL, Carson** and **Elbert** minors, (no papers) Nov 23 1895 Delta

**TERRELL, Exie** deceased, (no papers) Sep 23 1931 Delta

**TERRELL, Fannie** NCM, (no papers) Jan 01 1938 Bowie

**TERRELL, G. M.** deceased, (no papers) Jan 17 1917 Delta

TERRELL, H. deceased Mar 20 1875 Guadalupe

TERRELL, H. D. minor Jan 23 1931 Rusk

**TERRELL, J. W.** deceased, (no papers) Oct 20 1910 Delta

**TERRELL, James** and **Nugent** minors Mar 03 1911 Bowie

**TERRELL, James** and **Rosie** minors Jul 03 1893 Bowie

TERRELL, Lucinda deceased Jun 13 1919 Brown

**TERRELL**, Mrs. **Katie** deceased Jan 25 1934 Guadalupe

# **NEWSMAKERS**

Reprints from other publications

# E. J. GOODWIN

By Kaite Carolyn Dyess Bales, LA

Services for E. J. Goodwin will be at 3:30 p.m. Sunday, Oct. 12, 2003, in the chapel of John Kramer & Son with Rev. Dan O'Connor officiating. Interment will be in Alexandria Memorial Gardens, Alexandria, under the direction of John Kramer & Son.

E. J. Goodwin, age 68, of Alexandria, died Friday, Oct. 10, 2003, in Naomi Heights Nursing Home.

He was preceded in death by his mother, **Opal TERRELL Vanderlick**; stepfather, **Louis J. VANDERLICK**; father, **Walton GOODWIN**; and son, **James GOODWIN**.

E. J. Goodwin is survived by numerous cousins.

Pallbearers will be Justin GILLESPIE, Craig WILLIAMS, Marcus ADKINSON, Daryl BAILLIO, Rick LINDER and Menard BARNIDGE.

Honorary pallbearers will be Marvin BARNIDGE and Ira WILLIAMS.

Friends are asked to call from 4 p.m. until 9 p.m. Saturday and from 1 p.m. until time of service Sunday at John Kramer & Son.

A Rosary will be recited at 7:30 p.m. Saturday in the funeral home.

NOTE: He was the son of **Opal TERRELL**, going back to Rev. **William S. TERRELL**.

## TYRRELL namesake dies at 97 in Beaumont

By Kaite Carolyn Dyess Bales, LA

The Enterprise 10/17/2003

The grandson and namesake of Capt. **William C. TYRRELL**, one of Beaumont's earliest entrepreneurs, died Monday in Beaumont at age 97.

TYRRELL was born in Beaumont, but spent many years on the TYRRELL family farm in Belmond, Iowa. He received a degree in business administration from the University of Colorado, where he met his wife, **Catherine Ross SULLIVAN**.

During his years in Iowa, TYRRELL farmed and served two terms as a state representative, returning to Beaumont in 1946 when he was appointed trustee of the TYRRELL trust.

TYRRELL, an avid golfer and longtime member of the Beaumont Country Club, took great personal interest in TYRRELL Park and the TYRRELL Historical Library, bequests of his family.

Funeral services will be at 1:30 p.m. Saturday at First United Methodist Church Chapel. Arrangements are being handled by Broussard'son McFaddin.

# Ralph Eugene ALLEGOOD

[Descendant of **John TERREL** & nephew of Lifetime member, **Betty LEWIS** 

Moultrie Observer [Moultrie, GA] For Feb. 29

MOULTRIE -- **Ralph Eugene ALLEGOOD**, 54, of 249 Seminole Drive, Moultrie, died Friday, Feb. 27, 2004, at Colquitt Regional Medical Center.

A private memorial service will be held at a later date.

Mr. ALLEGOOD was born May 5, 1949, in Colquitt County to the late **Mabel SHADDIX Allegood** and the late **Ralph Frederick ALLEGOOD**. He was a woodworking cabinet maker for Moultrie Post Form Cabinet Mfg. He was an Army veteran of the Vietnam War and a member of Rose of Sharon Baptist Church.

Survivors include two brothers, **Lawrence Freder**ick ALLEGOOD and wife Lois of Doerun and Rodney Van ALLEGOOD of Moultrie; and several nieces and nephews.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by a sister, **Sue ALLEGOOD Clark**.

Cobb Funeral Chapel is in charge of arrangements.